# POSITIVE LEADER-MEMBER EXCHANGE (LMX) AND ORGANIZATIONAL COMMITMENT IN THE RETAIL SECTOR OF MALAYSIA

Bi Yanfei

# MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

# FACULTY OF BUSINESS, COMMUNICATION & LAW

# INTI INTERNATIONAL UNIVERSITY

2018

# POSITIVE LEADER-MEMBER EXCHANGE (LMX) AND ORGANIZATIONAL COMMITMENT IN THE RETAIL SECTOR OF MALAYSIA

Student Name: Bi Yanfei

Student ID Number: I14005293

Program: MBA, Single Award

Subject: MGT 7999 MBA Project

Supervisor: Assoc. Prof. Dr. Karling, LEE

### **DECLARATION BY CANDIDATE**

I thereunder declare that:

I understand clearly the mean of the Plagiarism and Intellectual Property Right and Ethics related to the principles of academic work. I hereby declare that this paper is entirely my own work and effort. Moreover, it has not been submitted anyway for any award. Where other sources of information have been used, they have been duly and sincerely acknowledged. I am in possession of a copy of this document, which can reproduce immediately for whatever reason: if the original copy is lost or damaged.

Name : Bi Yanfei

Student ID : I14005293

Signature : Bi Yanfei

Date : 6/11/2018

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First of all, I would like to thank my supervisor, Assoc. Prof. Dr. Kar Ling Lee for her effect and time spent to guide me throughout the project. Being a very knowledgeable person, her advice and guidance are very enlightening especially during times when I face uncertainties and doubts on my thesis. She is very patient and dedicated in answering my questions even during weekends or late nights.

I would also like to thank INTI International University lecturers for the feedback and guidance given especially Ms. Annie wong, as my second examiner. Besides that, I would like to thank my family, friends for the continuous support and understanding so I can focus on my thesis and complete it on time.

Also, I would like to show my gratitude to my course mates for their advice and exchange of ideas and opinions for the thesis. Lastly, I would like to thank survey respondents for their willingness to answer my questionnaire so I can collect sufficient data for the research.

Bi Yanfei

December, 2018

### ABSTRACT

With the intensified competition within retail sector and recent retrenchments, managements were facing problem to retain valued employees and let star performers feel committed to the organization. 400 employees who working in the retail sector of Malaysia were investigated in this research. The results of research showed that the LMX can be viewed as a whole which has positive relationship with organizational commitment. However, only two factors have significant correlation, which are professional respect and contribution, and affect and loyalty were not significant. In fact, professional respect was the most important predictor, and then it should be contribution. In addition, the results of research showed that the generational cohorts did not moderate the relationship between organizational commitment and LMX, there has similar level of organizational commitment.

Keywords: LMX, Organizational Commitment, Generational Cohorts, Gen-X, Gen-Y

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	5
1.0 Chapter Overview	5
1.1 Background	5
1.2 Problem Statement	7
1.3 Research Objectives	8
1.4 Research Questions	9
1.5 Significance of the Research	. 10
1.5.1 Significance to Academia	. 10
1.5.2 Significance to Industry	. 10
1.6 Scope and Limitation of Research	. 11
1.6.1 Scope of the Research	. 11
1.6.2 Limitations of the Research	. 11
1.7 Operational Definition	. 12
1.7.1 Organizational Commitment (Dependent Variable)	. 12
1.7.2 Positive LMX (Independent Variable)	. 13
1.7.3 Generational Cohorts (Moderator Variable)	. 13
1.8 Organization of Chapters	. 14
CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW	. 16
2.0 Overview	. 16
2.1 Organizational Commitment	. 16
2.1.1 The Importance of Organizational Commitment in the Glo	bal
Perspective	. 17
2.1.2 Organizational commitment in Malaysia	. 18
2.2 Positive Leader-member Exchange (LMX)	. 20
2.2.1 The Global LMX Theory	. 21
2.2.2 LMX in Malaysia	. 22
2.2.3 The Positive Dimensions of LMX	. 23
2.3 Moderator – Generational Cohorts	. 26
2.4 Linkage Between Positive LMX and Organizational Commitment	. 28
2.4.1 The Relevance of Positive LMX to Organizational Commitment	t of
Malaysia	. 28
2.4.2 Multidimensional Leadership-Member-Exchange (LMX-MDM)	and
Organizational Commitment in Global	. 29
2.5 Grounded Theory	. 30
2.5.1 Grounded Theory of Organizational Commitment	. 30
2.5.2 Grounded Theory of LMX	. 31
2.6 Gaps in the Literature	. 33
2.7 Theoretical Framework	. 34
2.8 Hypotheses	. 34
2.9 Conclusion	. 35
CHAPTER 3: RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	. 36

## Table of Contents

3.0 Overview	. 36
3.1 Research Design	36
3.2 Unit of Analysis and Time Horizon	. 39
3.3 Sampling Design	. 39
3.3.1 Sampling Plan	40
3.3.2 Sample Size	40
3.4 Questionnaire Design	41
3.5 Pilot test	43
3.5.1 Pilot test: Factor Analysis	43
3.5.2 Pilot test: Reliability test	44
3.5.3 Pilot test: Correlation matrix	45
3.6 Measurements	45
3.6.1 Descriptive Information	45
3.6.2 Preliminary test	46
3.6.3 Hypothesis Testing	.47
3.7 Ethical Consideration	49
3.8 Conclusion	50
CHAPTER 4. RESEARCH FINDINGS	51
4.0 Overview	51
4.1 Pilot test	51
4.1.1 Factor Analysis	52
4.1.2 Reliability Test	56
4.2 Demographic Profile	58
4.3 Preliminary tests	59
4.3.1 Factor Analysis	59
4.3.2 Reliability test	63
4.4 Hypotheses Testing for DV and IV	64
4.4.1 Multiple Regression	65
4.4.2 Beta coefficient	67
4.4.3 VIF/ multicollinearity	69
4.5 Hypothesis Testing for Moderation	69
4.6 Summary of Findings	73
4.7 Conclusion	75
CHAPTER 5: Conclusion and Recommendation	76
5.0 Overview	76
5.1 Discussion of findings	76
5.1.1 Hypothesis 1	77
5.1.2 Hypothesis 2	80
5.2 Recommendations	81
5.3 Contribution	83
5.3.1 Contribution to Academia	83
5.3.2 Contribution to Industry	83

5.4 Future research direction	
5.5 Personal reflection	85
5.6 Conclusion	86
Reference	87
APPENDIX	100
Appendix A: Research Questionnaire	100
Appendix B: Statistical tables	105
Appendix C: Research Paper Proposal	108
Appendix D: Presentation Slides	113
Appendix E: Turn-it-in Report	125
Appendix F: Project Paper Log	126

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 3-1: Krejcie and Morgan's Sample Size Determination Table (1970)

- Table 3-2: Summary Table of Questionnaire
- Table 3-3: Rule of Thumb for Interpreting the Value Correlation Coefficient
- Table 4-1 KMO and Bartlett's Test (IV)
- Table 4-2 Communalities (IV)
- Table 4-3 KMO and Bartlett's Test (DV)
- Table 4-4 Communalities (DV)
- Table 4-5 Total Variance Explained (IV)
- Table 4-6 Total Variance Explained (DV)
- Table 4-7 Reliability Statistics (IV)
- Table 4-8 Reliability Statistics (DV)
- Table 4-9 Summary of Results of Reliability Analysis
- Table 4-10 Demographic Profile
- Table 4-11 KMO and Bartlett's Test (IV)
- Table 4-12 Communalities (IV)
- Table 4-13 KMO and Bartlett's Test (DV)

- Table 4-14 Communalities (DV)
- Table 4-15 Total Variance Explained (IV)
- Table 4-16 Total Variance Explained (DV)
- Table 4-17 Reliability Statistics (IV)
- Table 4-18 Reliability Statistics (DV)
- Table 4-19 Summary of Results of Reliability Analysis
- Table 4-20 Model Summary
- Table 4-21 ANOVA
- Table 4-22 Coefficients
- Table 4-23 Status of Hypotheses
- Table 4-24 Coefficients
- Table 4-25 Age \* Number of years worked Crosstabulation
- Table 4-26 Model Summary
- Table 4-27 ANOVA
- Table 4-28 Test of Homogeneity of Variances
- Table 4-29 ANOVA
- Table 4-30 Summary of Findings
- Table 4-31 Research Hypotheses Analysis Summary

## LIST OF FIGURES

- Figure 2-1: Dyadic Relationships at Work
- Figure 2-2: Theoretical Framework
- Figure 3-1: Research Design Framework
- Figure 3-2: GANTT Chart

#### **CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.0 Chapter Overview**

This chapter is to provide introduction of research from eight areas which helps readers to better understand the content of the research. Initially, this chapter describes the research background of the retail industry in Malaysia, and then this part provided the problem statement of this research. Next, research objectives, research questions and significance of study were given based on the problem statement in this chapter. Subsequently, scope of research is also described. In the end, operational definitions and organization of chapter were briefly introduced.

#### 1.1 Background

Annually, Malaysia has between one million and two million jobs available in the retail sector, but at the same time, employees are changing jobs and changing jobs (Pradhan, 2011). According to Salleh (2016), about 12% of workers have experienced job-hopping and about 12 million employees according to the Statistic Department of Malaysia. This situation also affects unemployment, even with there are countless job opportunities around, and Malaysia's unemployment rate was about 3.20% in 2017 (Munusamy, 2017). In addition, there are high turnover rate in the retail industry among the Malaysians. According to the research by Lyon (2010), the turnover rate is about 15%. Organizations attempt and try to keep the excellent employees and prevent excellent employees from changing jobs, and the human resources department has a vital role to play in this process (Wong, 2012).

However, with high growth rates in the United States, Asia and Europe, major retail manufacturers have expanded production capacity and accelerated development to get more market share and the fierce competition was unavoidable (Corredoira and Baneriee, 2014). Therefore, the organization cannot afford to lose employees which makes organization may be vulnerable during the recession and the growth of a competitive rifle (Martins and Meyer, 2012). Not only that, but organization also need to improve employee performance in order to survive such fierce competition (Lu, Wang and Lee et al., 2013).

According to the research by Kessler (2013), Organizational Commitment is a source of a key prerequisite for performance and turnover and makes employees feel attached to the organization. Therefore, this research focuses on how the LMXs are related to organizational commitment. The research by Liden and Maslync (1998) provided the four positive dimensions of LMX which included that the affect is the mutual affection between managers and employees; contribution is the extension of resources and opportunities provided by the manager; professional respect means maintaining the manager's reputation; loyalty means that both parties are willing to support each other in public. From these aspects, the purpose is to identify which factors are most important in strengthening organizational commitment.

Generational cohort is another focus of this study. People of similar ages may have similar personality characteristics, values or preferences towards work (Lim, 2015). Different generational cohort own different personalities which provide challenges and opportunities for leaders (Costanza, Badge and Fraser et al., 2012).

Therefore, in order to improve employee performance and gain competitive advantage, organizational commitment is particularly important in the retail sector of Malaysia.

#### **1.2 Problem Statement**

With the rapid growth of Internet and mobile phones, the retail sector market has expanded, but competition has intensified as the market demand has reached saturation and there was very competitive (Lu et al., 2013). In this environment, retaining excellent employees is essential to ensure success (Lim, 2015). As stated by Waters and Beruvides (2012), the involvement by excellent employee and skilled workforce is positively correlated to the team's performance. In addition, there have a highly transferable character in skilled workforce's skills, as a result, comparing with employees with firm-specific skills (such as doctor, lawyer), skilled workforce is more easily to change career (Chhinzer and Ababneh, 2010). This is exactly the problem faced by the retail sector of Malaysia, as concluded by Anvari (2013), organizations in Malaysia are facing the problem of shortage of skilled talents and high rate of employee turnover. In another aspect, Gen-X and Gen-Y accounts for 90% of the existing Labor force in Malaysia, but both of generations tend to change careers frequently, and there is a strong negative relationship between employee turnover and organizational performance (Crawford, 2013). Therefore, understanding the moderating role of generational cohorts is important on the relationship between positive LMX and organizational commitment.

In conclusion, this research will focus on organizational commitment which can reduce the employee turnover rate and increase the performance of organization and improve employee benefits.

#### **1.3 Research Objectives**

Research objective is defined as a clear, concise, declarative statement of is required to guide an academic research (Sekaran, 2016). The research objective is very important as Lim (2015) stated that it is closely related to the problem statement and is the result the researchers sought at the end of the study.

The research objectives are thus formulated as below:

Broad Objective:

To determine whether positive LMX and its dimensions influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia

Specific objectives:

RO1: To determine whether positive LMX influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia

RO1a: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Affect influence organization commitment in retail sector of Malaysia.

RO1b: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Loyalty influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

RO1c: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Contribution influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

RO1d: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

RO2: To ascertain whether generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

#### **1.4 Research Questions**

According by Saunders, Lewis and Thornhill (2012), research questions define the "areas of interest" in the research, it is consistent with research objectives. Based on the discussion in research objectives, the research questions as following:

**Broad Research Questions:** 

Will positive LMX and its dimensions influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

Specific Research Questions:

RQ1: Will positive LMX influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

RQ1a: Will the positive LMX dimension of Affect influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

RQ1b: Will the positive LMX dimension of Loyalty influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

RQ1c: Will the positive LMX dimension of Contribution influence organizational

commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

RQ1d: Will the positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

RQ2: Will the generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

#### **1.5 Significance of the Research**

#### 1.5.1 Significance to Academia

One of the things that organizational scholars have been focusing on is the correlation between positive LMX and organizational commitment, therefore scholars have done a lot of research on these topics (Cook and Rice, 2013; Costanza et al., 2012; Kessler, 2013). However, most studies have been done around worldwide or in specific western countries, such as meta-analyses based on Dulebohn, Bommer and Liden et al. (2012). Hofaidhllaoui's (2014) research findings point out that the 83% of LMX literature was published in the United States, thus, the researches were difficult to represent Malaysia due to cultural differences. Therefore, this study further investigated LMX and organizational commitment in Malaysia.

#### **1.5.2 Significance to Industry**

Based on the research by Greguras and Ford (2012), Multidimensionality has the following advantages: positive LMX dimensions are more significant in influencing organizational commitment due to each dimension has a different result. In addition,

many diversity characteristics like gender and racial is also raises concerns on the generational differences (Costanza et al., 2012). It is due to unique characteristics of each generation creating the potential difficulties, differences, and disputes of cohort-based (Parry and Urwin, 2010). Therefore, this research will help to manage employees by management and managers can decide whether to increase organizational commitment based on hierarchical management policies customized for different generation groups (Farr-Wharton, Brunetto, Shacklock, 2012)

#### 1.6 Scope and Limitation of Research

#### 1.6.1 Scope of the Research

The target samples of this research are Gen-X and Gen-Y employees who work in the retail sector of Malaysia. The employees of gen-x in age is from 35 to 53 years old, while employees of gen-y are from 25 to 34 years old. The target samples are qualified as the individual employees who do not have any direct reporting subordinate because the research target is to understand LMX from perspective of employees rather than perspective of manager. Through the in-depth study of specific areas, solutions can be proposed, based on which the situation of the retail sector is studied in Malaysia.

#### **1.6.2 Limitations of the Research**

The scope of the research is only focused on the retail sector of Malaysia, since the study did not involve other industries or countries, therefore this sample size is much smaller as compared to meta-static analysis around the world (Lim, 2015). Due to the main purpose of this study is to deeply understand the relationship between positive

LMX and organizational commitment of specific nation, which focused on Malaysia rather than focused on all over the world, therefore the geographical location is one of the limitations of research (Zainal, 2010).

The target samples are only the limit of about 400 employees in the retail sector which may diminished the findings of the investigation, because it is hard to extend perception to all retailers in Malaysia. In addition, as not all interviewees are interested in the research, and some sensitive interviewees will finish the questionnaire perfunctorily, the research is limited by data collection (Lim, 2015).

In addition, time is another limiting factor that can lead to bias and skewness. The time given is considerable not enough for complete the research, that means the researcher must complete all tasks in a tight time (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).

#### **1.7 Operational Definition**

#### **1.7.1 Organizational Commitment (Dependent Variable)**

Organizational commitment is a psychological concept, and it can be defined as a component of work-related attitudes in the organizational behavior literature, this component will decide the individual's effort to identify with of employees and participate in the organization (Luo, Song and Marnburg et. al., 2014). As stated as Allen and Meyer (1990), the operational basis of organizational commitment is emotional commitment, normative commitment, and continuance commitment. In Social Exchange Theory, people achieved the desired resource whatever was

tangible or intangible by developing a series of social and economic exchanges (Cook and Rice, 2013).

#### 1.7.2 Positive LMX (Independent Variable)

Leader-member Exchange (LMX) suggested that the key to understand the influence leader had on subordinate, teams, and organizations is the dyadic relationship between leader and subordinate (Day, 2014). Based on the research by Liden and Maslyn (1998), this kind of relationship is based on the four unique dimensions perceived by employees: affect, loyalty, professional respect. The positive LMX dimension of affect can be defined as that the interpersonal attraction was the main basics of the relationship between the mutual affection members of the dyad rather than the purpose from job or professional values (Cook and Rice, 2013). Dienesch and Liden (1986) provided loyalty as the second positive LMX dimension which can be defined as extent how the leader and member were publicly support each other. With the develop of LMX. The positive LMX dimension of contribution is a kind of perception which from work-oriented activities" direction, quality and amount each member present toward the mutual goals of the dyad (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016). The positive LMX dimension of professional respect could be defined as the degree of Reputation as a manager in the inside and outside of the organization (Luo et al., 2014).

#### **1.7.3 Generational Cohorts (Moderator Variable)**

Generational cohort could be calling as a group of individuals who have the similar experienced and age, and they might have experienced something similar events,

histories (Costanza et al., 2012).

#### **1.8 Organization of Chapters**

This study includes the following five chapters:

Chapter 1: Introduction - This chapter provide an overview of the research which including the research's background, research objectives, research questions, significance, scope of research and limitations. This chapter helps readers to understand the reasons why this study was carried out.

Chapter 2: Literature Review - This chapter involve the definition of the keywords and the theories of keywords. This chapter discusses the evidences to support the relationship between keywords and the assumptions which based on the previous studies. Readers can understand supporting theories behind the theoretical framework in this chapter.

Chapter 3: Research Methodology - This chapter discusses about the research design, unit of analysis, sampling design, questionnaire design and measurement instruments. The appropriate justifications are provided for research methodology to ensure the effectiveness and reliability of research.

Chapter 4: Research Findings - This chapter focused on the results of data analysis

and try to build the links between objectives and draw the conclusion by data analysis, show the findings of the research based on the hypothesis and questionnaires.

Chapter 5: Conclusion and Limitation - This chapter summarizes all the research discussions and it also provides practical significance and direction for future research.

### **CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### 2.0 Overview

In retail sector the relationship between leaders and employees have a critical impact on organizational commitment. The purpose of chapter 2 is to review the existing literature and build the theoretical framework. Related literatures were reviewed in this chapter to understanding on the theories about organizational commitment and leader-member exchange. The research field included organizational behavior, applied psychology, and leadership or human resource management areas.

In this chapter, there are total nine sub-sections, Section 2.1 and 2.2 discuss the organizational commitment and positive LMX respectively in background of global perspective and local perspective. Section 2.4 explain the linkage between two main variables, and 2.5 is about generational cohorts which was the moderating variable of framework. Then, the next sections provide the supporting literatures elaborated and theoretical framework and hypotheses were proposed at the end.

#### 2.1 Organizational Commitment

The definition of organizational commitment is that it was a psychological concept which was defined by previous researches (Luo et. al., 2014). According Ismail (2011), organizational commitment can be defined as a component of work-related attitudes in the organizational behavior literature, this component will decide the individual's effort to identify with of employees and participate in the organization.

From 1960s to the present, there are three main approaches which was used to define the organizational commitment: the multidimensional approach, the calculative approach and the attitudinal approach (Kessler, 2013). The calculative approach and the attitudinal approach were introduced by Becker (1960) and Kessler (2013) respectively. The former refers to that person was committed in the organization which was influenced by many threats of losing "side bets", such as status, salary, friendship and seniority (Becker, 1960). The latter refers to organization's goals and values dominate people's behavior and person are willing to contribute for organization (Kessler, 2013). The multidimensional approach was the commonly theory today: affective commitment, continuance commitment and normative commitment theories, affective commitment was argued to be real commitment, because the work attitudes have a strong relationship with employees' material benefits, job performance or organizational citizenship behavior (Martins and Meyer, 2012).

#### 2.1.1 The Importance of Organizational Commitment in the Global Perspective

In the global perspective, organizational commitment has intrigued scholars and managers around the world, because it is important in maintaining and motivating employees (Garg and Dhar, 2014). All the managers or organization leaders do not want a low level of organizational commitment due to it led to negative influence on organization, such as resignation or job-hopping (DeConinck and Bachmann, 2011). Therefore, understanding how to realize organizational commitment, letting employees felt proud in the organization, were very important to invoke the work commitment and might increase the strength of commitment to the organization (Ismail et al., 2011).

Furthermore, the conclusion on research by Guay, Choi, Mitchell et al. (2015) showed there was negative relationship between organizational deviance and interpersonal deviance, when researchers surveyed 113 employees on South Korean. Another important finding was that interpersonal deviance and interpersonal deviance damaged the interest of an organization and every employee (Dulebohn et al., 2012). Therefore, managers gain a better understanding of organizational commitment, can reduce the interpersonal deviance and organizational deviance (The Star, 2014). This was a serious and costly problem for organization all over the world.

Historically, Kanter (1968) made different points of view about forms of commitment: continuance, cohesion and control. Compare with the Meyer (1984) multidimensional approach, three forms of commitment have similarities and differences. Continuance commitment means the employees keeping the advantage and do not leaving the company, cohesion commitment means the employees were loyal to the organization, and control commitment means the employees guaranteed the authority of the organization (Kanter, 1968).

#### 2.1.2 Organizational commitment in Malaysia

Juhdi, Pa'wan and Hansaram (2013) have done research in 2013 on 457 employees working in different sectors in Malaysia, the result showed that organizational commitment has a significant impact on intention of employee to leave. Another example based on the research by Rohani (2012), the research was about the relationship between organizational commitment and turnover intention, the result of research on 62 employees on a retail sector showed that the relationship was negative between organizational commitment and turnover intention of employee. In

18

addition, Jamal (2011) conducted an investigation into employees of multinational corporations in Malaysia and Pakistan, found that organizational commitment played a moderator role between stress and performance relationship. With the development of global economic and Al technology, more and more company decided to reduce the number of employees which in turn, led to a thought showed the importance of organization decreased (Kessler, 2013). In Penang, Fairchild Semiconductor International abandoned the local market and company initially expected to cut 1000 employees working locally (The Star, 2015). Before that, Intel was cutting jobs around the world which included 300 employees in Penang (MarketWatch, 2013). Previous researches have shown that the layoffs have a serious impact on organizational commitment. According the summarized by Datta, Futhrie, Basuil, et al. (2010), the downsizing of the organization general led to low efficacy of organizational commitment.

Besides that, the development of Malaysian organization was closely integrated with employees when company want to have innovation in the market, especially knowledge employees (Davenport, 2013). Malaysian employees put more emphasis on knowledge-based development, but sometime, were conflict with organization's principle, such as many companies tend to develop firm-specific skills while knowledge employees want to develop transferable profession-specific skills (Kinnie and Swart, 2012). Different tendency within organization and knowledge employees will led to intense frustrations of knowledge employees and has negative influence on task performance and generated perception of affiliation of profession-specific skills (Davenport, 2013). There was a conflict between individual interests and collective interests (Kinnie and Swart, 2012). However, if knowledge employees have enough time and opportunity to develop individual knowledge and skills, will become more commercioganic thus organization commitment was very important to employee retention, especially technical employees in Malaysia (Davenport, 2013).

#### 2.2 Positive Leader-member Exchange (LMX)

Leader-member Exchange (LMX) suggested that the key to understand the influence leader had on subordinate, teams, and organisations is the dyadic relationship between leader and subordinate (Day, 2014). In LMX theory, Cook and Rice (2013) explained the basics of human connections were various exchanges or trades in terms of social, political, monetary or enthusiasm. Nelson (2012) was provided an insight based on LMX, to explain manager has a strength relationship with subordinate when manager treat employees differently from information, support, trust, participation in decision making or other sides. The differential relationships were formed due to different treatment from managers, therefore high LMX quality means subordinates achieved more emotional support and trust from manger or leader and vice versa (Harris, Wheeler and Kacmar, 2009). Although every subordinate should be treated equally by the manager, in fact, manager was spent more time and energy to building the high quality LMX (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016). Therefore, most manager tends to treat employees differently due to limited time and energy of manager, only small amount of relationship between managers and subordinates are high quality LMX (Pan and Zhou, 2011).

On the one hand, high LMX quality means manager provided preferential treatment to employees, increased communication with employees increased allocation of informal and formal rewards, increased performance related feedback and employees easy access to direct managers (Jongsoo, 2013). On the other hand, employees of low LMX quality with manager means employees just enjoy limited welfare and emotional support (Pan and Zhou, 2011).

#### 2.2.1 The Global LMX Theory

According to research by Kessler (2013), LMX was one of the classical theories which supported leadership behaviours, it proved that individual-level outcomes were influenced by LMX quality which relationship between manager and employees. This kind of relationship is very important because both of manager and employees can get the benefits from a mature LMX relationship (Luo et al., 2014). In an international company, subordinates want to communicate more frequently with direct managers, to obtain more resource and development opportunity, such as promotion or engage in advanced studies (Day, 2014). When viewed from a manager's perspective, it is not necessary to inspire or impress employees by commitment which might unexpected, so manager just to make sure that the employees have a normal performance (Luo et al., 2014). The examples above showed that, the employees who hold higher LMX quality were completely different from employees who hold lower LMX quality when employees to evaluate organization, because the former thought that the organization has more positive workplace, less organisational politics and more opportunity of growth (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016; Day, 2014; Kraimer, Seibert and Wayne et al., 2011). In fact, most of the employees were not worried about the psychological contract violation and had a higher level of trust to organization, which explained why the employees with higher level of LMX quality also have higher motivation and were loyal for manager and organization (Kessler, 2013).

Besides that, LMX provided another research method for leadership which place emphasis on a kind of dyadic relationship (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016). Based on the research by Kessler (2013), the relationship quality of LMX between manager and employees will influence the result of organizational commitment, employees' performance, employees' retention and business performance. Due to limited time and energy for manager, manager may improve the organizational efficiency if manager have a better understanding to LMX dimension (Pan and Zhou, 2011). Therefore, manager and employees often had different view that influence the employees' working attitudes and relationship between manager and employees (Day, 2014). In general, both parties had different focus, such as manager was task-oriented, but employees were leadership-oriented (Zhou and Schriesheim, 2010). In addition, the develop of LMX was by a kind of informal contact rather than one-sided performance from employees (Dulebohn et al., 2012). Manager can manage relationships effectively and actively by understanding the dimension of LMX, and then to gain an expected outcome to individual and organization (Kessler, 2013). In short, LMX effectively reflects the relationship behaviours between the superior and the subordinate based on leadership theory and was a great independent variable to organizational commitment (Lim, 2015).

#### 2.2.2 LMX in Malaysia

In Malaysia, according on the research by Zhou and Schriesheim (2010), surveyed 158 state agency employees and 244 undergraduates, less empowerment and associated means a higher level of job satisfaction, job performance, and a higher level of LMX quality was available among the organization.

Based on the research by Hassan (2013), the quality and supervision of LMX would influence the team-oriented organizational commitment for overall team, because team-oriented organizational commitment has relationship with communication correlates and the individual dyad relationships. In many local companies, LMX focused on the role development; the different role classifications defined the different

quality of relations exchange (Nelson, 2012). Pan and Zhou (2011) thought that the manager was hard to do everything alone, so manager must allocate the necessary responsibilities and resources to subordinates who was trust by manager. In local companies, LMX created unique relationship within the work team; when a person appreciates others, in turn, this person will respond to others with acts of kindness (Jongsoo, 2013). In the multinational corporations of Malaysia and Pakistan, the important tasks were delegated to members who were reliable and popular, and unimportant tasks were given to low-priority employees (Jamal, 2011).

Nelson (2012) claimed that the LMX theory was defined as an effectual method, because every employee within organization has opportunity to build the independent dyad relationship. Leadership Making model was explained the lifecycle of LMX which was moving to mature period. In this period, leader-member relationship theory tried to eliminate the bad meaning of prejudice as well as strengthen the righteous perception of employees in the organization (Luo et al., 2014). Duncan and Herrera (2014) affirmed that LMX would stimulate the effectiveness of communication when managers developed the higher quality relationships in work teams.

#### 2.2.3 The Positive Dimensions of LMX

#### 2.2.3.1 The Positive LMX dimension of Affect

On the research by Dienesch and Liden (1986), affect can be defined as that the interpersonal attraction was the main basics of the relationship between the mutual affection members of the dyad rather than the purpose from job or professional values. Similar preference and habit was an important factor in relationship and there

23

were many high level of quality LMX relationships with high level of affect, however, there was not to say that all high quality LMX relationship have high level of affect (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016).

Liden and Maslyn (1986) explained that affect does not always dominated in the relationship, other dimension of LMX might dominated. Contribution was the most important dimension in the task-oriented LMX, and affect might just have little impact to relationship between manager and employee (Kessler, 2013). However, in the research by Zhou et al. (2010), LMXs were dominated by affect when leader communicated with employees so frequently that employees enjoy the organization. Bridge and Baxter (1992) emphasized that affection has expressed as friendships, and this kind of friendships usually developed through interaction at work.

#### 2.2.3.2 The Positive LMX dimension of Loyalty

Dienesch and Liden (1986) provided loyalty as the second LMX dimension which can be defined as extent how the leader and member were publicly support each other. With the develop of LMX, Aafaqi and Ansari (2016) included loyalty in the range of LMX dimension. Luo et al. (2014) suggested that the loyalty can be considered a part of an LMX and can play a better role in LMX.

Many researchers (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016; Day, 2014; Kessler, 2013) discussed about loyalty because that the loyalty was conducive to confirm the types of working tasks which should be entrusted in employees. Sometimes, loyal members were required by managers to do independent judgment or shoulder the responsibility. In addition, loyalty or commitment also can be viewed as the result of high quality LMX (Dienesch and Liden, 1986).

#### 2.2.3.3 The Positive LMX dimension of Contribution

Contribution can be defined as a kind of perception which from work-oriented activities' direction, quality and amount each member presents toward the mutual goals of the dyad (Dienesch and Liden, 1986). In research by Arthur-Mensah and Zimmerman (2017), the quality of LMX was influenced by actions which were work-related; these work-related behaviors were often called as performance or extra-contractual behavior. In new LMX, managers were empowered to evaluate each employee's performance and managers were like to build high level of quality LMX with employee who has performance impresses or high contribution (Kraimer et al., 2011). Higher quality can be defined as the greater exchange of valued or resources between manager and employees, and manager tended to provide high value, resource, information and attractive task to specific members (Arthur-Mensah and Zimmerman, 2017).

Indeed, members who impress the managers would get more support and resources from manager or organization (Kraimer et al., 2011). Furthermore, this kind of exchange behavior was already exceeding the range of formal employment contract (Zhou and Schriesheim, 2010).

#### 2.2.3.4 The Positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect

Based on the research by Liden and Maslyn (1998) on 302 working students and 249 employees, the fourth dimension-professional respect was added to the LMX theory. Arthur-Mensah and Zimmerman (2017) stated that there were different impacts and mechanisms in the four positive LMX dimensions thereby the process of studying the essence and extension of LMX could be more accurate and comprehensive.

Affect is seen differently from professional respect; affect was based on the interpersonal attraction rather than work content (Day, 2014). Loyalty was the extent which the leader and member were publicly support each other, contribution was the trust, support and resources which could lead to achieve the mutual purpose, and professional respect could be defined as the degree of Reputation as a manager in the inside and outside of the organization (Kraimer et al., 2011). Manager could promote the influence of organizational commitment with specific dimensions (Day, 2014).

#### 2.3 Moderator – Generational Cohorts

Based on the research by Costanza et al. (2012), generational cohort could be call as a group of individuals who have the similar experienced and age, and they might have experienced something similar events, histories. This means that a generational cohort might have the impactful collective memories which would have influence on the personality, attitude and value for individuals (Costanza et al., 2012). Generation X (Gen-X) and Generation Y (Gen-Y) were primary objective in this research due to the most Baby Boomers had retired, and Gen-X was the main force today, and Gen-Y would be next main strength of society (The Star, 2014).

Due to the different experience on economic, social and historical events for target population, Farr-Wharton et al. (2012) defined the generational cohorts based on geographical location, nationality or birth year. American scholar Costanza et al. (2012) stated that Baby Boomer means the booming and prosperous for a country. However, due to the geographical differences, this conclusion does not apply to Malaysia in this research; Malaysia has seen similar Baby Boomer before independence (Costanza et al., 2012). Malaysia flourished after independence in 1957, the sign of prosperity was the transformation of an agricultural country into a manufacturing country (The Star, 2014). Therefore, the research by Lee (2011) was more applicable to this research with the definition of Gen-X (35~53 years old) and Gen-Y (25~34 years old) as it relates to Malaysia's context.

The moderator variable of generation cohort is included into the study because Nelson (2012) had shown that affective commitment of Gen-X was influenced by LMX but LMX does not has distinct influence on Gen-Y; generational cohorts mediated the relationship between work-family conflict, discretionary power, LMX and affective commitment. The study by Yow (2013) in the call center industry of Malaysia showed that as compared with Gen-X and baby boomers, Gen-Y paid more attention to the management practice which has influence on the organizational commitment and loyalty in the organization.

INTI International University (2018)

Thus, there is a need to include the generation cohort as a moderating variable in this study to reconfirm whether the generation cohort will influence the relationship between LMX and commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia as previous studies (Lim, 2015; Nelson, 2012; Yow, 2013) have mixed findings.

#### 2.4 Linkage Between Positive LMX and Organizational Commitment

#### 2.4.1 The Relevance of Positive LMX to Organizational Commitment of Malaysia

The performance of employees' in-role, extra-role and work attitude was greatly influenced by a High quality LMX and the organizational commitment has been profoundly influenced (Ariani, 2010). In fact, there has many researches which focused on the results of LMX, especially focused on the outcomes of employees, LMX and organizational commitment has significantly correlation (Kessler, 2013). According on the research by Day (2014), manager and employee will not deliberately focus on gains and losses if a high quality LMX was existed; as a result, the organizational commitment of employees to manager increase. Furthermore, there was greatly important for knowledge employees who hold professional knowledge, knowledge employees have more initiative to choose specific organization and were more susceptible to LMX (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016).

Many researches (Day, 2014; Kessler, 2013; Pan and Zhou, 2011) showed that the positive relationship was existed between LMX and organizational commitment; in other words, a high level of LMX quality could increase the organizational commitment of employees to organization. In fact, the research by Ariani (2010) mentioned that the individual level of employee was first influenced by LMX, and then

the organizational level was influenced by LMX. Therefore, Pan and Zhou (2011) was interesting to further research about how LMX was linked to organizational commitment from relationship between employees and manager to the relationship between employee and organization.

In the research by Liden and Maslyn (1998) on retail sector employees in Penang, Malaysia, founded that the correlation between LMX and employee performance vary from subject to subject, and this correlation was shown as 0.2 in the research object (services organization). However, the result of research by Varma (2010) showed that the correlation between LMX and employee commitment was 0.79, and the research object was retail organization. Based on the research on the similar industry, there could be similar on the retail sector. (Lim, 2015)

# 2.4.2 Multidimensional Leadership-Member-Exchange (LMX-MDM) and Organizational Commitment in Global

LMX suggested that the leaders do not always use the same approach to get on with employees but developed the different relationship types with every employee (Dansereau, Graen, and Haga, 1975; Graen and Cashman, 1975; Liden and Graen, 1980). Therefore, LMX was not a unidimensional theory but a multidimensional theory (Liden and Maslyn, 1998). Luo et al. (2014) argued that the LMX-MDM included multiple elements like social and economic exchange rather than work only. LMX-MDM enables leaders to understand the employees' actions and thoughts (Liden and Maslyn, 1998). Therefore, LMX-MDM reflected a kind of dynamic characteristics which included trust, responsibilities and loyalty between manager and employees within an organization (Lim, 2015). The research by Dienesch and Liden (1986) involving 302 working students and 249 employees to build a multidimensional LMX scale, the conclusion supported to affect, loyalty, contribution and professional respect-four dimensions. Another example was the research by Olsson et al. (2012) based on the survey of 137 group member which from academic, commercial research and design groups, found out that the dimensions of positive LMX were important to the positive or negative of creative performance.

Dienesch and Liden (1986) defined the four positive LMX dimensions as affect, loyalty, contribution, and professional respect. Based on the sample of 234 employees from 22 German insurance companies and banks, Schyns (2011) promoted the commitment within-group consensus. In addition, Paille et al. (2013) found that perception of employees from manager's support and trust could reduce the turnover intention and improve the organizational commitment, based on the survey of 704 employees working for government sector in Canada. In short, through the study of LMX and organizational commitment, managers can find appropriate approaches to keeping a high-efficiency relationship with employees and further improve the product efficiency (Lim, 2015).

#### 2.5 Grounded Theory

#### 2.5.1 Grounded Theory of Organizational Commitment

Social Exchange Theory was the grounded theory of Organizational Commitment. In Social Exchange Theory, people achieved the desired resource whatever was tangible or intangible by developing a series of social and economic exchanges

30

(Cook and Rice, 2013). When the people were mutually satisfying, this kind of relationship would continue until the loss and decrease occurred, and then the relationship would worsen or broke up (Bielkiewicz, 2011).

In comparison, organizational commitment focused on the social exchange between individual and organization, employees and subordinate have the primary exchanges but might contribute different, then the contribution influenced the level of commitment within organization, however LMX just focused on the relationship which existed in individuals' social exchange (Gutierrez, Candela and Carver, 2012).

#### 2.5.2 Grounded Theory of LMX

LMX owned two grounded theories which supported LMX, one was Role Theory and the other one was Social Exchange Theory. On the one hand, Role Theory tells about the role-making process would occur not intentionally differentiation because the process of role-making occurred naturally, thus managers will be tested by employees as well as tested to employees (Arthur-Mensah and Zimmerman, 2017; Graen and Scandura, 1987). In the research by Day (2014), manager built a high LMX quality relationship and tried to give employee more responsibility and employee's response would decide whether manager trusted and supported this employee in the future. Therefore, in the definition by Graen and Uhl-Bien (1995), LMX was a process of changing of individuals' relationship from strangers to acquaintances.
On the other hand, on the definition of Social Exchange Theory, Lim (2015) thoughts that the relationships were based on the benefits and originated by one party to the other party, partner could get the reward after another partner was motivated for a reasonable timeframe. Both of partners built a transformable trust relationship which might change from "economic exchange" to "social exchange" among this process, but either partner could stop to keeping this relationship and end of the help if the process beyond job scope (Day, 2014).

Those theory explained why the managers need to decide how to allocate risky tasks and resources to the employees which have a high level of quality LMX, and sometimes, managers set the minimum expectations, but employees were still working as the return of high quality LMX (Kim, Liu, and Diefendorff, 2014).

In Figure 2-1, this structure has the different types of downward dyadic relationship, which includes upward or peer, and this research was focused on the LMX and directly shows the direct relationship from department managers to low level of employees (Day, 2014).



Figure 2-1 Dyadic Relationships at Work (Day, 2014)

#### 2.6 Gaps in the Literature

In this chapter, many researchers (Ismail, 2011; Kessler, 2013; Kraimer et al., 2011; Luo et. al., 2014) have carried out in-depth studies on the topic of organizational commitment and LMX. The definition of organizational commitment and LMX's four dimensions have been explained and discussed in chapter 2 section. However, in the researches (Day, 2014; Lub, Bijvank and Blomme et al., 2012; Pelit, 2011) still have some gaps for studies about the topic of organizational commitment and LMX theory.

Many scholars (Jamal, 2011; Juhdi et al., 2013; Rohani, 2012) have carried out research within the area of organizational commitment. Kessler (2013) had done research in the semiconductor industry and Pelit (2011) done research in in-service industry, but less research focused on the research of retail industry like Stringer, Didham and Theivananthampillai (2015). There are many scholars (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016; Costanza et al., 2012; Murphy et al., 2010) focused on the research of Generation-X in Malaysia, but less research done on the Generation-Y like Lub et al. (2012).

Lub et al. (2012) studied on the topic of LMX and organizational commitment of Generation-Y, but there are limited result of research has related to the organization commitment in retail sector; hence, there have some academic gaps in the retail industry for this research.

The limited studies about organizational commitment and LMX in the retail sector of

Malaysia which means more relevant research was needed which can provide academic guideline. Thought this research, there was benefit the developing of organizational commitment in the organization of Malaysia and keeping the satisfaction and motivation of employees in the organization.



# **2.7 Theoretical Framework**

Figure 2-2 Theoretical Framework

# 2.8 Hypotheses

This research was to review the related research of organizational commitment and

positive LMX, and four positive LMX dimensions and view of different generational cohorts for organizational commitment and positive LMX.

The hypotheses were highlighted as following:

**H**<sub>1</sub>. Positive LMX has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

H<sub>1a</sub>. The positive LMX dimension of Affect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

**H**<sub>1b</sub>. The positive LMX dimension of Loyalty has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

H<sub>1c</sub>. The positive LMX dimension of Contribution has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

H<sub>1d</sub>. The positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

**H**<sub>2</sub>: Generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

# 2.9 Conclusion

In the sum, in this chapter, literature review provided the strongly support for the theoretical framework and hypotheses. The relationship theories between organizational commitment and positive LMX, the positive LMX dimensions were supported by many researches. The research about generational cohorts was also moderated the relationship between organizational commitment and positive LMX.

# CHAPTER 3: RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

# 3.0 Overview

This chapter discussed the research methods applied in this study. The first part was Research design which explained a view of the data collection method and objectives and was linked back to the theoretical framework of the research as provided before. Secondly, the unit of analysis, sampling design, and questionnaire design were explained in this chapter to ensure the validity and reliability of data. After that through the preliminary testing and data analysis to ensure that these strategies are appropriate for this research. In addition, this chapter implemented a brief description of methods in analysis of subsequent data.

#### 3.1 Research Design

According to Burns, Crane, Ezeribe, et al. (2017), research design can be defined as a blueprint for conducting a study and minimize interference from the influence factors. Parahoo (2017) thoughts the research design was a plan which including data's collection and analysis. Research design was also as the answer for research question or testing the research hypothesis by researchers (Burns et al., 2017).

Research design has an important influence on the reliability of the results and it provide a solid base for the research (Saunders et al., 2012). Following the research paradigm is important for researcher to support the description of methodology. Moreover, due to the hypotheses were based on the framework and formed in this research, then a deductive approach need to be adopted (Lim, 2015). According to

the research by Kumar (2014), research design makes research as effective as possible and getting the maximum information with as little effort, money and time as possible.

Based on the research by Sekaran and Bougie (2017), a systemic outline was provided in research design as follow in Figure 3.1.



Figure 3-1: Research Design Framework

Source: Sekaran and Bougie (2017).

Based on the research by Sekaran and Bougie (2017), a systemic outline was provided in research design for conducted the research which by the researcher to achieve the objectives of the research. According to the research by Cooper and Schindler (2011), there have three forms of research design which include descriptive, explanatory and exploratory research. The descriptive research was used when the population characteristic or distinctive phenomenon need to be described by researchers, or a relationship need to be established between selected variables (Saunders et al., 2012). This research will use descriptive research as the form of research design and collect data to analyze and tabulate by quantitative methods. As mentioned in the research by Saunders et al. (2012), one of the advantages of using quantitative method was that the research can reach a wide range of respondents in a short time frame.

Extent of interference is minimum in this research (Diego, 2011). This research was based on the natural environment in the workplace by using questionnaires. Based on the natural environment of the workplace, researchers will be facing the least interference in the common work flow (Shan, 2012).

The main purpose of this research is to examine the influence of the positive LMX dimensions to organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia. The data was being collected by questionnaires that were distributed among employees in the retail sector of Malaysia. As the research by Matthey Felli and Mager (2013), research is conducted in the non-contrived settings referring to a natural environment of organization, and the working process should be normal or in manmade settings. The research has always been done in the natural settings, and the most common studies on causal have been done in the environments by artificial laboratory settings (Toury, 2012). In the sum, this study setting is in non-contrived and no manipulation of the research environment is executed.

#### 3.2 Unit of Analysis and Time Horizon

Unit of analysis can be defined as the first step in deciding how researchers will analyze the data, therefore unit of analysis is the major substance of the research, and the next step will be analyzed data for the unit of analysis, such as the individuals of Malaysians (Ganco, Ziedonis and Agarwal, 2015). In this research, there have total about 400 participants. Hence, the individual of organizational commitment in the retail sector among Malaysians can be defined as the unit of analysis in this research.

Cross-sectional can be defined as a research tool which can be used to collect information based on specific data for a specific point in time (Saunders et al., 2012). This research is based on cross-sectional study within one year, and the data collected once only from respondents (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).

# 3.3 Sampling Design

Sample design can be defined as a framework, or road map which was the basis for selection of the survey sample and have influence on other important aspects of the survey (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017). Under the background, there are interesting for researchers to getting some type of information from surveys of certain populations of interest (Saunders et al., 2012). Researcher must to define a sampling frame to represent the population of interest and then investigators took samples from sampling frame (Diego, 2011). Choosing a optimal sample design can increase the efficiency of research by researchers and finish the survey in a limited time. According to Shan (2012), the sample may be more accurate than a census in the research.

The population under this study can be defined as the employee in retail sector of Malaysia. In Malaysia, retail sector is a common sector and has about 1,600,000 employees in 2017 (Statista.com, 2018), therefore the employees of retail sector are more representative when research was focus on organizational commitment related to the retail sector of Malaysia.

#### 3.3.1 Sampling Plan

According to Saunders et al. (2012), sampling plan can be defined as a term widely which used in the research studies, sampling plan provided a basis for research. Sampling plan including survey category, sample size, respondents (Ponniah, 2010). The methods of sampling can be classified by Saunders et al. (2012) into two categories: sampling with probability and sampling with no probability.

Convenience sampling was chosen as the sampling method in this research. Convenience sampling was a non-probability sampling which was convenient to collect data from a large number of population (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017). For collecting information efficiently and quickly by researchers, Convenience sampling is a great method when research has a strict constrain for time (Saunders et al., 2012).

#### 3.3.2 Sample Size

According to Zikmund, Babin and Carr et al. (2013), sample size is the number of individual samples or observations which used in the survey or experiment. Based on past research or the number of resources available, researchers made a subjective,

intuitive judgment to determine the necessary sample size (Bryman and Bell, 2015).

Table 3	Table 3.1								
Table f	Table for Determining Sample Size of a Known Population								
N	S	Ň	S	N	S	N	s	N	s
10	10	100	80	280	162	800	260	2800	338
15	14	110	86	290	165	850	265	3000	341
20	19	120	92	300	169	900	269	3500	346
25	24	130	97	320	175	950	274	4000	351
30	28	140	103	340	181	1000	278	4500	354
35	32	150	108	360	186	1100	285	5000	357
40	36	160	113	380	191	1200	291	6000	361
45	40	170	118	400	196	1300	297	7000	364
50	44	180	123	420	201	1400	302	8000	367
55	48	190	127	440	205	1500	306	9000	368
60	52	200	132	460	210	1600	310	10000	370
65	56	210	136	480	214	1700	313	15000	375
70	59	220	140	500	217	1800	317	20000	377
75	63	230	144	550	226	1900	320	30000	379
80	66	240	148	600	234	2000	322	40000	380
85	70	250	152	650	242	2200	327	50000	381
90	73	260	155	700	248	2400	331	75000	382
95	76	270	159	750	254	2600	335	1000000	384
Note: N	, V is Popul	ation Size	; S is Sam	iple Size		Sou	rce: Krejo	cie & Morga	ı, 1970

Table 3-1: Krejcie and Morgan's Sample Size Determination Table (1970)

Source: Krejcie and Morgan (1970)

The employees in the retail sector of Malaysia was about 1,600,000 in 2017 (statista.com, 2018). Based on the Krejcie and Morgan's (1970) sample size determination table (Table 3-1), when the number of samples is more than 100,000, the sample size was determined to be 384 and the questionnaires need to exceed the sample size. Assuming the respond rate is 80% during convenient sampling was used in this research. Then the number of questionnaires distribution was determined to be 480 (384/80%=480).

# 3.4 Questionnaire Design

Questionnaire is a list of research questions that want ask to respondents, the

purpose of questionnaire is to obtain information (Conway and Briner, 2012). An optimal questionnaire can make data comparable and amenable to analysis, avoid bias in asking question, and to make problems more attractive (Bauer and Erdogan, 2015).

As summarized in Table 3-2, there are three sections in the survey questionnaire. The first part was collected with demographic information such as age, working experience and company information. The second and third section were adopted independent variables and dependent variable of this research to ensure it is relevant to the constructs in this research. Five-point Likert scale ranging was used in the questions as measurement from one (strongly disagree) to five (strongly agree).

Section	Items	No. of	Reference
		Questions	
1	Demographic Profile	3	Yow (2013)
2(Independent	Affect	4	Liden and Maslyn
Variables)	Contribution	4	(1998)
	Loyalty	4	
	Professional Respect	4	
3(Dependent	Organizational Commitment	5	Allen and Meyer
Variable)	(Continuance Commitment)		(1990)
	Organizational Commitment	5	
	(Normative Commitment)		
	Organizational Commitment	5	
	(Affective Commitment)		
4(Moderator	Gen-X	Demographic	Costanza et al.
Variable)	Gen-Y	by Age	(2012)

Table 3-2: Summary Table of Questionnaire

Source: Allen and Meyer (1990), Costanza et al. (2012), Liden and Maslyn (1998),

Yow (2013)

#### 3.5 Pilot test

According to the research by Johnson, Messier and Sethares (2014), pilot test is a kind of small research study conducted before a Preliminary test, it has the characteristics of small sample size which appropriate 10 to 30. This research's questionnaire was designed based on the previous studies, therefore it is necessary to carry out pilot testing to ensure the applicability of the problem in this study (Lim, 2015). 20 respondents working in Malaysia's retail sector were selected to answer the proposed pilot test questionnaire and the data was analyzed by factor analysis, reliability test and Correlation matrix Johnson et al. (2014).

#### 3.5.1 Pilot test: Factor Analysis

According to the research by Zikmund et al. (2013), factor analysis is a kind of techniques which can identify the reduction factor statistically from a large number of measurement variables.

In the factor analysis as shown in Table 3-3, Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO) has a significant in Bartlett's Test of Sphericity and it must be higher than 0.6 to indicate that sampling adequacy measurement of items in construction is acceptable (Pallant, 2013). If the KMO of DV is less than 0.6, then the more questions need to be add in the questionnaire; if KMO of IV is less than 0.6, it means that the influencing factors are wrong and it should be changed (Zikmund et. al., 2013).

Factor loading refers to the relationship between each variable and underlying factor

(Hair, Wolfinbarger and Money et al., 2015). Higher factor loading is better and low factor loading value's item (less than 0.4) may struggle to load significantly on any factor. Factor loading should be higher than 0.6, but this situation is acceptable if factor loading for the items is 0.5-0.6 in pilot test due to the small sample size in pilot test (Zikmund et al., 2013).

The number of eigenvalues for IVs must be higher than 1 as well as 4 eigenvalues need to higher than 1 in this research, if there's a problem with the eigenvalues, the factors need to be reconsidered (Tasir, Abour and Halim et al., 2012).

Table 3-3 Rule of Thumb for Interpreting the Value Correlation Coefficient

Value of Correlation Coefficient	Interpretation
0.90 to 1.00 (-0.90 to -1.00)	Very high positive (negative) correlation
0.70 to 0.90 (-0.70 to -0.90)	High positive (negative) correlation
0.50 to 0.70 (-0.50 to -0.70)	Moderate positive (negative) correlation
0.30 to 0.50 (-0.30 to -0.50)	Low positive (negative) correlation
0.00 to 0.30 (-0.00 to -0.30)	Negligible correlation

Source: Mukaka (2012)

# 3.5.2 Pilot test: Reliability test

As stated by Sekaran and Bougie (2017), based on the pilot test's small sample size, reliability testing is conducted to assess reliability stability, internal consistency and underlying error of measurement by Cronbach's alpha. At the most time, researchers test the reliability of questionnaire by SPSS, and Cronbach's alpha the most widely used test in reliability test to measure the internal consistency of an instrument (Nawab and Bhatti, 2011). As stated by Bryman and Bell (2015), the 0.7 is the minimum alpha value which can be accepted, any alpha value which less than 0.7 is

undesirable that may be due to the small number of questions. The reliability level between 0.70 and 0.90 is a satisfactory reliability level which can ensure the reliability for this research, if the condition is not met, the question needs to be changed (Tavakol and Dennick, 2011).

#### 3.5.3 Pilot test: Correlation matrix

Correlation matrix is showed in a table which can showing correlation coefficients between each item (Nawab and Bhatti, 2011). Furthermore, as indicated by Bryman and Bell (2015) that it is necessary to check the factor correlation matrix, IVs related questions cannot correlate with each item, and the dimensions of same IV-can correlate, DV related questions must have correlation with each item.

#### 3.6 Measurements

Measurement can be defined as a forecast process of describing some property of a phenomenon of sample target (Pallant, 2013). As stated by (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017), a data series will be given after forecast the survey result and there is statistical significance of quantitative study requirements (Hair et al., 2015).

#### **3.6.1 Descriptive Information**

Demographic information of questionnaires includes age gender and working experience. Based on the generational cohorts as the moderator in this research, age is main information which needs to be collected in order to distinguish between the gen-X and gen-Y. Based on the research by Costanza et al. (2012), gender is similar to age, which is also a factor leading to the difference in organizational commitment. In addition, different work experience will directly influence the relationship with leaders and the proficiency level of employees' skills (Lim, 2015).

#### 3.6.2 Preliminary test

Comparing with the pilot test, preliminary test is a large-scale study in order to evaluate feasibility and the performance of the research before the full-scale research project, and preliminary test is focused on the full sample size, therefore preliminary test is more accurate and comprehensive than pilot test (Bryman and Bell, 2015).

Factor analysis and reliability test need to be conducted in preliminary test based on the full sample size and all the useable questionnaires (Nawab and Bhatti, 2011). Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO) has a significant in Bartlett's Test of Sphericity and KMO must be higher than 0.6 to indicate that sampling adequacy measurement of items in construction is acceptable (Pallant, 2013). Higher factor loading is better and low factor loading item (less than 0.4) may struggle to load significantly on any factor (Bryman and Bell, 2015). In the preliminary test, the factor loading of the factor analysis must be higher than 0.6 and the items should be removed if the factor loading less than 0.6 (Tavakol and Dennick, 2011). Furthermore, the number of eigenvalues for IVs must be higher than 1 as well as 4 eigenvalues need to higher than 1; in this research, if there is a problem with the eigenvalues, the factors need to be reconsidered (Tasir et al., 2012). Based on the preliminary test's all the useable questionnaires, reliability testing is conducted to assess reliability stability, internal consistency and underlying error of measurement by Cronbach's alpha (Bryman and Bell, 2015). 0.7 is the minimum alpha value which can be accepted, any alpha value which less than 0.7 is undesirable that may be due to the small number of questions (Nawab and Bhatti, 2011). If Cronbach's alpha is less than 0.7, the question needs to be changed (Tavakol and Dennick, 2011).

## 3.6.3 Hypothesis Testing

Hypothesis testing is another way in the test of statistics that used to test the assumption of research based on a population parameter (Saunders et al., 2012). At the most time, Hypothesis test was used to test the result of assumption in the research which focused on sample data from a larger population (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).

#### 3.6.3.1 Multiple Regression Analysis and Beta coefficient

Multiple Regression Analysis is used in the development of equation in estimating the self-weighting, and Multiple Regression Analysis shows the value of a reliable variable out of the values of standalone variables (Zikmund et al., 2013). According to Saunders et al. (2012), Beta coefficient,  $\beta$  represents the estimation for linear association's strength and the trend between ratio and interval variables (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017). The scope of coefficient is between +1 and -1, and the higher number of coefficient means the greater link (Zikmund et al., 2013). The acceptable scope of coefficient is generally p<0.05 (Saunders et al., 2012).

According to Ramanathan et al. (2014) the situation of regression model is shown by the coefficient (Beta) of determinant and the percentage of change in the reliable variables is also explained by the change in standalone variable. Regression model can explain most of the changes in reliable variables when the coefficient is close to 1, in other words, IVs have more influence on DV when the absolute value of Beta is close to 1, and if Beta is close to 0, then there has less influence on DV from IVs (Nawab and Bhatti, 2011).

#### 3.6.3.2 ANOVA

When comparing the means of difference between the two or more samples, one-way ANOVA method can be adopted by researchers (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017). There have many methods of analysis for one-way ANOVA, such as Dunnett's test which comparing each of a number of treatments with a single control, however Kruskal–Wallis one-way analysis can be considered more suitable for this research because Kruskal–Wallis one-way analysis needs to sort the data and assess for significant differences which are more accurate (Nirmala, 2014). According to French et al. (2015), the researchers also need to test for homogeneity of variance in order to test the equality of variance assumption. If the p-value is less than 0.05, then there is not assumed for equal variance and the reverse is also true (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017). In this research, based on the ANOVA test of equality means, if the p-value the is less than 0.05, it means the positive LMX and the dimensions have difference with organizational commitment (Lim, 2015).

#### 3.6.3.3 Hierarchical Regression

As stated by Hayes (2013), when the researchers want to explore the links among reliable variable and a few standalone variables and to test, then hierarchical regression is a suitable statistical method. Hierarchical regression means standalone variables enter regression in step rather than simultaneously (Pieterse, 2010).

This part can be divide into two stages: independent, dependent variables, moderating variable are brought into the regression in the first stage and respective independent variable and moderating variable are brought into the regression in the second stage (Ramanathan et al., 2014). The differences of explanatory power ( $R^2$ ) between two stages can be used to verify the effect of moderator and significant  $R^2$  value shows the moderating effects which cannot less than 0.5 and the standardized  $\alpha$  should be used as 0.05 (Hair et al., 2015).

# 3.7 Ethical Consideration

According to the research by Resnik (2011), Ethics can be defined as a kind of procedure, method, or perspective for researchers when researchers determine to act and for evaluating complex issues. Ethical considerations are a part of research which should be considered, such as a consent form should be signed by participants before participants participate in the survey (Resnik, 2011). It is also include providing purpose of the research, methods and other research information to participants that can ensure participants understand the research details (Lim, 2015). Manipulating, misrepresenting data is unethical, and the researchers need to make sure that data is not used in the future (Resnik, 2011).

In addition, researcher obtains secondary data which used in the literature review from established sources with appropriate reference, to ensure that the data is not plagiarized (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017). Questionnaires are adopted from prominent researches and Reliability testing is to ensure the reliability of research (Resnik, 2011).

# 3.8 Conclusion

In conclusion, methodology of this research is based on the research by prominent researchers, to ensure the data's validity, reliability and ensure the method of data collection is suitability of data analysis methods. The suitability of data is ensured by pilot test and preliminary test for further analysis too. Besides that, the research includes ethical considerations which to ensure that the action of research is ethical. GANTT Chart of this research as follow as Figure 3-2.





Source: Parahoo (2017)

# **CHAPTER 4. RESEARCH FINDINGS**

# 4.0 Overview

In the chapter 4, six hypotheses of the research were tested statistical analysis with SPSS analysis tool. Firstly, this research provided the data of pilot test analysis, such as factor analysis, reliability testing, and then a descriptive statistic provided demographic profile of respondents. Preliminary test was then tested by the same ways to ensure the data collected are effective. The data of Hypotheses testing was given in the next parts to test hypotheses. Lastly, the summary of findings was elaborated in a table.

## 4.1 Pilot test

According to Kothari (2013), the pilot test should be accomplished before distributing questionnaires to respondents, the purpose is to examine the suitability of the questionnaire items. According to De Vaus (1993), the pilot test is helping to minimize the risk and to warn researcher on the problem area before proceeding to a full scale of distribution. The questionnaire of this research is designed online and was sent to Malaysian respondents with Uniform Resource Identifier (URL) link which is a more convenience and sustainable way. The first 40 responses' data was be used in the pilot test which including Factor Analysis and Reliability test to ensure the questionnaire to be appropriate, applicable and consistent for this research.

## 4.1.1 Factor Analysis

According to Sekaran and Bougie (2016), the factor analysis could be used to check the variables and constructs of the questionnaire. Factor analysis provided the insights of any items and whether the items are needing to be removed to ensure the strong of validity and suitability of the questionnaire (Diego, 2011). Based on the Table 4-1, the result of IV's factor analysis for pilot test is 0.773, which is more than 0.6 and to indicate that sampling adequacy measurement of items in construction is acceptable. According to Sekaran and Bougie (2017), if the factor loading is more than 0.6, then the research's variable and construct is accepted for further analyses in this research.

Table 4-1 KMO and Bartlett's Test (IV)

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure	.773	
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		341.318
	df	120
	Sig.	.000

The Table 4-2 showed the detailed factor loading of each IVs' item in the research. According to Williams et al. (2012), the questions can be considered valid and acceptable if the communalities are more than 0.6. As expected, all the values in communalities are higher than 0.6 in the questions of IVs and then all the questions can be acceptable and be used for further analysis.

		( )
	Initial	Extraction
Q4_1	1.000	.701
Q4_2	1.000	.833
Q4_3	1.000	.722
Q4_4	1.000	.715
Q5_1	1.000	.871
Q5_2	1.000	.811
Q5_3	1.000	.720
Q5_4	1.000	.765
Q6_1	1.000	.763
Q6_2	1.000	.635
Q6_3	1.000	.811
Q6_4	1.000	.894
Q7_1	1.000	.705
Q7_2	1.000	.618
Q7_3	1.000	.718
Q7_4	1.000	.755

Table 4-2 Communalities (IV)

Extraction Method: Principal

Component Analysis.

As the similar results showed for DV, the value of KMO Bartlett's test of Sphericity for DV in the research which has been showed in the Table 4-3. The result of DV's factor analysis for pilot test is 0.826, which is more than 0.6 and to indicate that sampling adequacy measurement of items in construction is acceptable. The Table 4-4 above provided all the values in communalities are higher than 0.6 in the questions of DV, than all the questions can be acceptable and be used for further analysis.

	Ň	/
Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure	.826	
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		369.736
	df	105
	Sig.	.000

Table 4-3 KMO and Bartlett's Test (DV)

	Initial	Extraction
Q8_1	1.000	.696
Q8_2	1.000	.798
Q8_3	1.000	.716
Q8_4	1.000	.705
Q8_5	1.000	.745
Q8_6	1.000	.666
Q8_7	1.000	.749
Q8_8	1.000	.686
Q8_9	1.000	.617
Q8_10	1.000	.861
Q8_11	1.000	.826
Q8_12	1.000	.857
Q8_13	1.000	.836
Q8_14	1.000	.611
Q8_15	1.000	.862

Table 4-4 Communalities (DV)

According to Pallant (2011), the constructs are the most relevant component(s) if the eigenvalue is more than 1, and which will determine the feasibility of further statistical analysis. As the Table 4-5 showed, the first factor of independent variable with eigenvalues are more than the cut-off criteria 1 and it explains 42.62%, and the first five factor of independent variable's dimensions with eigenvalues are more than the cut-off criteria 1.

Therefore, it can be concluded that the scale taken for the positive LMX are correlated with each other and it can be used for further analyses without any remove of questionnaire because both of KMO Bartlett's test of Sphericity and MSA are deemed to be adequate for this research (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).

		Initial Eigenvalu	Ies	Extractio	on Sums of Square	ed Loadings
Component	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %
1	6.819	42.618	42.618	6.819	42.618	42.618
2	1.826	11.414	54.032	1.826	11.414	54.032
3	1.284	8.025	62.057	1.284	8.025	62.057
4	1.092	6.825	68.881	1.092	6.825	68.881
5	1.017	6.358	75.240	1.017	6.358	75.240
6	.706	4.409	79.649			
7	.572	3.576	83.225			
8	.554	3.463	86.689			
9	.455	2.841	89.530			
10	.380	2.375	91.905			
11	.376	2.350	94.255			
12	.300	1.878	96.133			
13	.249	1.554	97.687			
14	.160	.997	98.684			
15	.139	.869	99.553			
16	.071	.447	100.000			

Table 4-5 Total Variance Explained (IV)

Subsequently, as the Table 4-6 showed that the first factor of dependent variable with eigenvalues are more than the cut-off criteria 1 and it explains 50.18%, and the first four factor of dependent variable's dimensions with eigenvalues are more than the cut-off criteria 1 which therefore means that the research's construct is relevant and appropriate and the data can be analyzed in the future analysis.

Therefore, it can be concluded that the scale taken for the organizational commitment is correlated with each other and it can be used for further analyses without any remove of questionnaire because both of KMO Bartlett's test of Sphericity and MSA are deemed to be adequate for this research (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).

				· ·	/	
-	Initial Eigenvalues		ies	Extraction Sums of Squared Loading		ed Loadings
Component	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %
1	7.527	50.181	50.181	7.527	50.181	50.181
2	1.460	9.736	59.917	1.460	9.736	59.917
3	1.180	7.865	67.782	1.180	7.865	67.782
4	1.063	7.088	74.870	1.063	7.088	74.870
5	.672	4.480	79.350			
6	.568	3.789	83.139			
7	.497	3.311	86.450			
8	.434	2.890	89.341			
9	.378	2.521	91.862			
10	.340	2.267	94.128			
11	.270	1.801	95.930			
12	.240	1.598	97.528			
13	.180	1.200	98.728			
14	.120	.803	99.531			
15	.070	.469	100.000			

Table 4-6 Total Variance Explained (DV)

# 4.1.2 Reliability Test

Table 4-7 Reliability Statistics (IV)			
Cronbach's			
Alpha	N of Items		
.885	16		

# Table 4-8 Reliability

Statistics (DV)

Cronbach's	
Alpha	N of Items
.916	15

According to Bryman and Bell (2015), Reliability Test was necessary which after

Factor Analysis, and the purpose of Reliability Test is to ensure the questionnaires can be understand by participant and the data can be used to conduct the analyses. As the Table 4-7 and 4-8 showed, in general Cronbach's alpha of this research, the whole questionnaire was reliable and a high internal consistency reliability.

Variables	Cronbach's Alpha	Number of Items
Affect	0.638	4
(Independent variable)		
Loyalty	0.663	4
(Independent variable)		
Contribution	0.682	4
(Independent variable)		
Professional Respect	0.816	4
(Independent variable)		
Continuance Commitment	0.844	5
(Dependent variable)		
Normative Commitment	0.824	5
(Dependent variable)		
Affective Commitment	0.641	5
(Dependent variable)		

Table 4-9 Summary of Results of Reliability Analysis

The reliability test was constituted by all the dependent variable and independent variables, and it should be above 0.7, however 0.6 was also considered acceptable

as mentioned by Zikmund et al. (2013). As the Table 4-9 displayed that the lowest Cronbach's Alpha value is 0.638 and the highest is 0.844 which showed a high internal consistency reliability. The results showed all the questionnaires could be reserved.

# 4.2 Demographic Profile

Based on 386 valid responses, the Figure 4-1 showed the 44.0% (170) responses were from male, and 55.9% (216) were from female. The most respondents about 43.7% (169) are 30-39 years old which is the largest target group of respondents. In the terms of generational cohorts, about 65.8% respondents were from Gen-Y, 56.2% were from Gen-X, which percentage was no pretty good but was acceptable. Besides that, majority of the respondents worked for zero to two years (29.0%), followed by respondents worked for two to five years (27.5%), 6 to 9 years (21.5%), 10 to 15 years (5.7%), and above 15 years (16.3%) as shown in Figure 4-3.

		Frequency	Percentage (%)
Gender	Male	170	44.0
	Female	216	55.9
Age	20 – 29 years old	85	22.0
	30-39 years old	169	43.8
	40-49 years old	88	22.8
	50 years old and above	44	11.4
	2 years and below	112	29.0
	2-5 years	106	27.5
Number of Years Worked	6-9 years	83	21.5
	10-15 years	22	5.7
	Above 15 years	63	16.3

Table 4-10 Demographic Profile

#### 4.3 Preliminary tests

This part was talk about preliminary data analyses which including Factor Analysis and Reliability test. According to Zikmund et. al. (2013), factor analysis usually can be used to reduce the variables by grouping or indexing the variables that measure similar construct. And the second is reliability analysis which should be consistently reflects the construct as a scale and the it has the internal consistency (Drost, 2011). The data were analyzed by SPSS. 386 respondents' data were validated in the preliminary test and were appropriate for the hypothesis testing.

#### 4.3.1 Factor Analysis

Factor Analysis is used to be confirm the validity of the constructs. Firstly, KMO Bartlett's test of Sphericity was used to measure the research data adequacy, and the overall KMO should be higher than 0.6 (Pallant, 2013). Secondly, Bartlett's tests were used to test the significance value which should be of p < 0.05 (Zikmund et. al., 2013). In addition, communalities were used to confirm the validity of the research constructs, and communalities value should exceed 0.6 (Hair, Wolfinbarger and Money et al., 2015).

According to Sekaran and Bougie (2016), the factor analysis could be used for Preliminary tests to check the variables and constructs of the questionnaire. The following Table 4-11 displayed the result of KMO value is 0.825 for independent variable, which is above 0.6 and the detailed factor loading of each IVs' item has also showed in Table 4-12 that the communalities are more than 0.6, then all the independent variable's questions can be acceptable and be used for further analysis.

		• /
Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure	.825	
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity	2979.664	
	df	120
	Sig.	.000

# Table 4-11 KMO and Bartlett's Test (IV)

(IV)						
	Initial	Extraction				
Q4_1	1.000	.770				
Q4_2	1.000	.752				
Q4_3	1.000	.687				
Q4_4	1.000	.691				
Q5_1	1.000	.820				
Q5_2	1.000	.733				
Q5_3	1.000	.788				
Q5_4	1.000	.817				
Q6_1	1.000	.639				
Q6_2	1.000	.677				
Q6_3	1.000	.774				
Q6_4	1.000	.680				
Q7_1	1.000	.821				
Q7_2	1.000	.761				
Q7_3	1.000	.768				
Q7_4	1.000	.752				

#### Table 4-12 Communalities

Extraction Method: Principal Component Analysis.

Subsequently, the following Table 4-13 displayed the result of KMO value is 0.844 for dependent variable, which is above 0.6 and the detailed factor loading of each item of dependent variable has also showed in Table 4-14 that the communalities are more than 0.6, then all the dependent variable's questions can be acceptable and be used for further analysis.

	•	- /
Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure	.844	
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity	Approx. Chi-Square	2790.913
	df	105
	Sig.	.000

Table 4-13 KMO and Bartlett's Test (DV)

(DV)						
	Initial Extraction					
Q8_1	1.000	.715				
Q8_2	1.000	.686				
Q8_3	1.000	.763				
Q8_4	1.000	.676				
Q8_5	1.000	.630				
Q8_6	1.000	.801				
Q8_7	1.000	.697				
Q8_8	1.000	.715				
Q8_9	1.000	.668				
Q8_10	1.000	.661				
Q8_11	1.000	.637				
Q8_12	1.000	.720				
Q8_13	1.000	.728				
Q8_14	1.000	.766				
Q8_15	1.000	.614				

Table 4-14 Communalities

Extraction Method: Principal

Component Analysis.

According to Pallant (2011), eigenvalue was showed the feasibility of further statistical analysis, if the eigenvalue is more than 1, then the constructs are the most relevant component(s). As the Table 4-15 displayed that the first factor of independent variable with eigenvalues are more than the cut-off criteria 1 and it explains 31.18%, and the first five factor of independent variable's dimensions with eigenvalues are more than the cut-off criteria 1.

Therefore, it can be concluded that the scale taken for the positive LMX are correlated with each other and it can be used for further analyses without any remove of questionnaire because both of KMO Bartlett's test of Sphericity and MSA are deemed to be adequate for this research (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).

	Initial Eigenvalues			Extractio	on Sums of Square	ed Loadings
Component	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %
1	4.989	31.182	31.182	4.989	31.182	31.182
2	2.552	15.951	47.133	2.552	15.951	47.133
3	2.012	12.574	59.707	2.012	12.574	59.707
4	1.293	8.083	67.791	1.293	8.083	67.791
5	1.084	6.776	74.566	1.084	6.776	74.566
6	.564	3.525	78.091			
7	.512	3.201	81.291			
8	.470	2.939	84.231			
9	.450	2.812	87.042			
10	.379	2.370	89.412			
11	.343	2.141	91.553			
12	.333	2.084	93.637			
13	.300	1.874	95.511			
14	.259	1.620	97.130			
15	.256	1.603	98.733			
16	.203	1.267	100.000			

Table 4-15 Total Variance Explained (IV)

Extraction Method: Principal Component Analysis.

Subsequently, as the Table 4-16 showed that the first factor of dependent variable with eigenvalues are more than the cut-off criteria 1 and it explains 30.50%, and the first four factor of dependent variable's dimensions with eigenvalues are more than the cut-off criteria 1 which therefore means that the research's construct is relevant and appropriate and the data can be analyzed in the future analysis.

Therefore, it can be concluded that the scale taken for the organizational commitment is correlated with each other and it can be used for further analyses without any remove of questionnaire because both of KMO Bartlett's test of Sphericity and MSA are deemed to be adequate for this research (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).

	Initial Eigenvalues			Extractio	on Sums of Square	ed Loadings
Component	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %
1	4.576	30.505	30.505	4.576	30.505	30.505
2	3.355	22.368	52.872	3.355	22.368	52.872
3	1.343	8.952	61.824	1.343	8.952	61.824
4	1.203	8.020	69.844	1.203	8.020	69.844
5	.719	4.796	74.640			
6	.662	4.411	79.051			
7	.564	3.758	82.810			
8	.429	2.862	85.672			
9	.394	2.626	88.298			
10	.364	2.428	90.727			
11	.349	2.329	93.056			
12	.313	2.083	95.139			
13	.265	1.767	96.906			
14	.248	1.653	98.560			
15	.216	1.440	100.000			

Table 4-16 Total Variance Explained (DV)

## 4.3.2 Reliability test

Statistics (IV)				
Cronbach's				
Alpha	N of Items			
.829	16			
Table 4-18 Reliability				
Statistics (DV)				
Cronbach's				
Alpha	N of Items			
.786	15			

Table 4-17 Reliability Statistics (IV/)

Reliability analysis was also used in preliminary tests and is one of the important ways of analysis. In reliability analysis, if the Cronbach's Alpha is more than 0.7, then the data can be viewed as having good internal consistency (Pallant, 2011).

Therefore, the whole Cronbach's Alpha of IV and DV are more than 0.7 as the Table 4-17 and Table 4-18 showed, which is taken as acceptable and good internal consistency.

Besides that, Table 4-19 below displayed the results of Cronbach's Alpha value for each IV and DV, and if any item was deleted or removed, then the values of Cronbach's Alpha were might be reduced because every items were correlated along with the construct. Therefore, the whole questionnaires are internally consistent and the data could be analyzed for further.

Variables	Cronbach's Alpha	Number of Items
Affect (Independent variable)	0.810	4
Loyalty (Independent variable)	0.712	4
Contribution (Independent variable)	0.760	4
Professional Respect (Independent variable)	0.762	4
Continuance Commitment (Dependent variable)	0.839	5
Normative Commitment (Dependent variable)	0.700	5
Affective Commitment (Dependent variable)	0.825	5

Table 4-19 Summary of Results of Reliability Analysis

# 4.4 Hypotheses Testing for DV and IV

As illustrated in the Chapter 2, this research provided six hypotheses. Once the questionnaires' data was proved as applicable, suitable and related to the research, the hypotheses testing can be executed (Saunders et al., 2012). Multiple regression,

Beta Coefficient, VIF/Multicollinearity was used to test the first five hypotheses, which were used to ascertain the relationships between independent variables (Positive LMX and its dimensions) and dependent variable (Organizational commitment). The moderating effect (Generation cohort) was evaluated by Multiple Linear Regressions, one-way ANOVA test and cross-tabulation. The following listed the Hypotheses in the research to examine:

**H**<sub>1</sub>. Positive LMX has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

**H**<sub>1a</sub>. The positive LMX dimension of Affect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

**H**<sub>1b</sub>. The positive LMX dimension of Loyalty has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

**H**<sub>1c</sub>. The positive LMX dimension of Contribution has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

H<sub>1d</sub>. The positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

**H**<sub>2</sub>: Generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

## 4.4.1 Multiple Regression

As the following Table 4-20 showed, the correlation coefficient of DV and IV was

0.703 in this research and the multiple regression (R Square) was 0.495 that showed how strength of the relationship dependent variable and independent variables, which means 49.5% of variance in organizational commitment (DV) is clarified by the positive LMX (IV). While, the remaining 50.5% are unclarified as other variables or items of the constructs that were not involved in the research and this value is generally considered a weak or low effect size. During the R Square was near than 0.5, then the value is acceptable, but it is not fit. However, judging an analysis just based on R square is a serious error, data would also be analyzed by Beta coefficient (Lukacs, Burnham and Anderson, 2010). Based on the following analysis, it can be assumed that the model of this research was described the positive relationship between organizational commitment and positive LMX.

Durbin-Watson showed as 1.842, which falls in between 1.5 and 2.5, then the variables can be proved to be independent, and the multicollinearity assumption of the variables also have been achieved (Saunders, Lewis and Thornhill, 2012). In Table 4-21, ANOVA analysis showed that the level of significant is at 0.001 (P=0.000) in regression model.

			Adjusted R	Std. Error of the	
Model	R	R Square	Square	Estimate	Durbin-Watson
1	.703ª	.495	.489	.37446	1.842ª

Table 4-20 Model Summary

a. Dependent Variable: q8mean

b. Predictors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q5mean, q4mean

Ighla	1_21	ΔΝΓ ΥΔα	
Iavic	4-21		

Model		Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
1	Regression	52.270	4	13.067	93.192	.000 <sup>b</sup>
	Residual	53.424	381	.140		
	Total	105.694	385			

a. Dependent Variable: q8mean

b. Predictors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q5mean, q4mean

## 4.4.2 Beta coefficient

After analyzing by multiple regression, the Table 4-22 showed the regression outcome as follow:

			Standardized			Collinearit	y Statistics	
		Unstandardized Coefficients		Coefficients				
Model		В	Std. Error	Beta	t	Sig.	Tolerance	VIF
1	(Constant)	1.167	.145		8.049	.000		
	Affect	.143	.026	.264	5.470	.000	.571	1.753
	Contribution	.190	.029	.311	6.625	.000	.601	1.664
	Loyalty	.121	.030	.162	4.062	.000	.830	1.204
	Professional	.204	.031	.248	6.550	.000	.923	1.084
	Respect							

Table 4-22 Coefficients<sup>a</sup>

a. Dependent Variable: q8mean

From the Coefficients Table 4-22, it showed that the three factors Affect (P = 0.000, significant at 0.001 level), Contribution (P = 0.000, significant at 0.001 level), Loyalty (P = 0.000, significant at 0.001 level) and Professional Respect (P = 0.000, significant at 0.001 level) were noted to be the predictor for organizational commitment. The highest standard coefficient is 0.311 of positive LMX dimension of Contribution, which is the most dominant influence factor of organizational commitment in the retail sectors of Malaysia. The positive LMX dimension of Affect with the coefficient of 0.264, the positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect with the coefficient of 0.248 also have some positive influence on organizational commitment in the retail sectors of Malaysia (Pallant, 2011).

Based on the information as above, the formula can be given, where

 $y = 1.167 + 0.143X_1 + 0.190X_2 + 0.121X_3 + 0.204X_4 + \varepsilon$
y = Organizational commitment in retail sector of Malaysia

*X*1= The positive LMX dimension of Affect

*X*<sub>2</sub>= The positive LMX dimension of Contribution

*X*<sup>3</sup>= The positive LMX dimension of Loyalty

X4= The positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect

ε = Error

The results of analysis showed that all five hypotheses were accepted. As the Table 4-23 showed, the positive LMX dimension of Affect, the positive LMX dimension of Contribution, the positive LMX dimension of Loyalty and the positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect all have a significant positive relationship with organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

Hypotheses	Status			
H1.	Accepted			
H <sub>1a</sub> .	Accepted			
H <sub>1b</sub> .	Accepted			
H <sub>1c</sub> .	Accepted			
H <sub>1d</sub> .	Accepted			

Table 4-23 Status of Hypotheses

## 4.4.3 VIF/ multicollinearity

		Collinearity Statistics				
Model		Tolerance VIF				
1	q4mean	.571	1.753			
	q5mean	.601	1.664			
	q6mean	.830	1.204			
	q7mean	.923	1.084			

Table 4-24 Coefficients<sup>a</sup>

a. Dependent Variable: q8mean

Multicollinearity analysis can be used to ensure that the factors are not correlating too severely with each other to lead to skewness (Saunders, Lewis and Thornhill, 2012). As the Table 4-24 showed, the VIF of IVs are less than 10, then the factors are not correlating too severely with each other to lead to skewness.

## 4.5 Hypothesis Testing for Moderation

During the high generation diversity in the workforce, then the generation cohorts can be proposed as moderator that is deemed to have an influence on the relationship between the positive LMX and organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia (Lee, 2011). The employees' aged between 21 > 39 is taken as Generation Y, and employees aged above 40 as Generation X. Firstly, the cross-tabulation test can be used in this part. As the Table 4-25 showed, among the 386 respondents, 29.0% (n = 112) has tenure of less than 2 years, within these employees it was found that 80.4% (n = 90) is from Generation Y and only 19.6% is from Generation X. The most Generation Y who has only 2 years work experience or less. Then the most of respondents are from generation Y who has 2 years' work experience or less and assuming that they need positive LMX to their organizational commitment.

				Number of years worked					
			2 years and below	2-5 years	6-9 years	10-15 years	above 15 years	Total	
Age	20-29	Count	63	17	4	0	1	85	
		% of Total	16.3%	4.4%	1.0%	0.0%	0.3%	22.0%	
	30-39	Count	27	64	55	9	14	169	
		% of Total	7.0%	16.6%	14.2%	2.3%	3.6%	43.8%	
	40-49	Count	14	17	20	12	25	88	
		% of Total	3.6%	4.4%	5.2%	3.1%	6.5%	22.8%	
	50 years and above (>50)	Count	8	8	4	1	23	44	
		% of Total	2.1%	2.1%	1.0%	0.3%	6.0%	11.4%	
Total		Count	112	106	83	22	63	386	
		% of Total	29.0%	27.5%	21.5%	5.7%	16.3%	100.0%	

#### Table 4-25 Age \* Number of years worked Crosstabulation

Firstly, the Moderating effect should be tested by multiple regression-stepwise method. In this method, the predictor variable (age) was be add to the regression that best correlate with the dependent variable and the uncorrelated predictor variables could be deleted. In this way, the regression equation was generated with age as the significant predictor variables. The amount of variance in the dependent variable was showed as R Square value and which can be explained by independent variables. In the Table 4-26, R Square value is 0.495 which means the IV "LMX" accounts for 49.5% of the variability of organizational commitment. However, The independent variables "LMX" and "age" together account for 49.5% of the variability of organizational commitment.

			Adjusted R	Std. Error of the
Model	R	R Square	Square	Estimate
1	.703ª	.495	.489	.37446
2	.703 <sup>b</sup>	.495	.488	.37489

Table 4-26 Model Summary

a. Predictors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q5mean, q4mean

b. Predictors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q5mean, q4mean, Age

Furthermore, ANOVA could be used to test the significance of each regression model to check if the regression predicted by the independent variables explains a significant amount of the variance in the dependent variable. The essential items of ANOVA include df, the F value and the probability value which can be used to explain the a significant amount of the variation in the dependent variable. In Table 4-27, both

Model		Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
1	Regression	52.270	4	13.067	93.192	.000 <sup>b</sup>
	Residual	53.424	381	.140		
	Total	105.694	385			
2	Regression	52.287	5	10.457	74.406	.000 <sup>c</sup>
	Residual	53.407	380	.141		
	Total	105.694	385			

Table 4-27 ANOVA<sup>a</sup>

a. Dependent Variable: q8mean

b. Predictors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q5mean, q4mean

c. Predictors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q5mean, q4mean, Age

Based on the research by Pallant (2011), the variable has to be not violating the homogeneity of variance before running the ANOVA analysis. According to Table 4-28, Levene's test proved that the organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia is not violated, as there is statistical significance that the variable has difference in variance.

# Table 4-28 Test of Homogeneity of Variances

qamean			
Levene Statistic	df1	df2	Sig.
.379	3	382	.768

## Table 4-29 ANOVA

q8mean						
	Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.	
Between Groups	.534	3	.178	.646	.586	
Within Groups	105.161	382	.275			
Total	105.694	385				

Since Pallant (2011) emphasized that the multiple comparison analysis can only be used when the significant is p < 0.05 in ANOVA test. However, according to Table 4-26 ANOVA analysis showed that is significance difference between or within group of employees in the retail sector of Malaysia. In addition, Table 4-29 showed that there is statistical difference in generation cohorts as well thus, there is moderation effect between positive LMX and organizational commitment. Hypothesis 2 is accepted.

# 4.6 Summary of Findings

Test	Sample size	Type of Tests	Output	Finding/ Decision	
			KMO > 0.70	Fit to the research	
Pilot Test	40	Factor Analysis	Factor Loading > 0.60	Fit to the research as all the items meets the communalities cut of line value.	
			Eigenvalues > 1	Fit to the research	
		Reliability Test	Cronbach's Alpha > 0.60	Fit to the research.	
		Factor Analysis	KMO > 0.70 Factor Loading > 0.60	Fit to the research Fit to the research as all the items meets the communalities cut of line value	
Preliminary			Eigenvalues > 1	Fit to the research	
lest		Reliability Test	Cronbach's Alpha > 0.70	Fit to the research.	
			<u>Model Summary</u> Model 1 (DV, IVs): R value = 0.703 R Square value = 0.495	Model 1 is fit to the research as the value of r and R Square means the IVs has a significant relationship towards DV.	
		Multiples Linear Regression	Durbin-Watson d value = 1.842	The value of d showed that there is no autocorrelation in this test for the research as the value is between two critical values of $1.5$ < d < $2.5$ .	
			ANOVA p-value = 0.000	Fit to research as the significant value is p=0.000.	
Hypotheses Testing for DV and IV	386	386	Beta coefficient	Beta Coefficient $\beta$ -value of Affect= 0.240 $\beta$ -value of Contribution= 0.311 $\beta$ -value of Loyalty= 0.162 $\beta$ -value of Professional Respect= 0.248	The highest influences on the DV is the Contribution factor which has $\beta$ -value 0.311.
		VIF/ multicollinearity	VIF/ Multicollinearity – VIF < 10 VIF-value of Affect= 1.753 VIF-value of Contribution= 21.664 VIF-value of Loyalty= 1.204 VIF-value of Professional Respect= 1.084	The values of VIF are less than 10 which is there was no multicollinearity between variables.	
Hypothesis		Multiples Linear Regression	Model Summary Model 2 (DV, Ivs, MV): R value = 0.703 R Square value = 0.495	Model 2 is fit to the research as the value of r and R Square means the Ivs and Dv has a significant relationship towards MV.	
Testing for			ANOVA	Fit to research as the significant	
Moderation		One-way ANOVA	p-value = 0.000 p-value= 0.586	value is p=0.000. It is significance difference between or within group of employees in the retail sector of Malaysia. In addition	

# Table 4-30 Summary of Findings

Table 4-30 showed the results of this chapter in efficient way to ensure it is clear to read. 40 respondents' data was tested by Factor Analysis and Reliability Test in the Pilot Test, then the research was further proceeding to analyzed. In the Preliminary tests, data of 386 respondents were collected and analyzed. The characteristics of 266 respondents were also analyzed by frequency and percentage.

Overall, the relationship between constructs and focused phenomenon of this study are significantly positive. Based on the research findings, a summary of the hypotheses results is illustrated in Table 4-31, which shows that all hypotheses are accepted.

Hypotheses	Status
H <sub>1</sub>	Accepted
H <sub>1a</sub>	Accepted
Н1ь	Accepted
H1c	Accepted
H1d	Accepted
H <sub>2</sub>	Accepted

Table 4-31 Research Hypotheses Analysis Summary

## 4.7 Conclusion

This chapter highlighted the results of data analysis. SPSS 22.0 was the main statistical software which used in this chapter. The results showed that the positive LMX and its dimensions (Affect, Loyalty, Contribution and Professional Respect) have a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia. In addition, the generation has moderating effect on relationship between positive LMX and organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia. Then the key findings, contributions, and recommendations will be provided in the next chapter.

## **CHAPTER 5: Conclusion and Recommendation**

## 5.0 Overview

This chapter provided the detail findings of the whole research based on the analysis in the preceding chapter. Then recommendations, contribution, future research direction. Before end of this chapter, the personal reflection on the learnings was elaborated.

## 5.1 Discussion of findings

The main research objective is to determine whether positive LMX and its dimensions influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia. For achieving this purpose, four specific objectives were elaborated:

To determine whether positive LMX influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Affect influence organization commitment in retail sector of Malaysia.

To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Loyalty influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Contribution influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

In addition, the generation cohort was identified as the moderator between positive LMX and organizational commitment. Then a research objective which about generation cohort was developed:

To ascertain whether generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

Through the collected data by questionnaire from 386 respondents who are employees in the retail sector of Malaysia, the research objectives could achieve.

## 5.1.1 Hypothesis 1

**Objective 1:** To determine whether positive LMX and its dimensions influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

Based on the research objective, the Hypotheses 1 was developed as follow:

**Hypotheses 1:** Positive LMX has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

Hypothesis testing indicated that the positive LMX has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

According to Kessler (2013), LMX was one of the classical theories which supported leadership behaviours, it proved that individual-level outcomes were influenced by LMX quality which relationship between manager and employees. High quality LMX has greatly influence to the performance of employees and has also profoundly influence on organizational commitment (Ariani, 2010).

Therefore, based on the literature reviewed, four dimensions of positive LMX (Affect, Loyalty, Contribution and Professional Respect) can be used to analyze the relationship between positive LMX and organizational commitment (Arthur-Mensah and Zimmerman, 2017). Above Four dimensions were correlated to LMX to get a statistical overview of the interactions of the variables and to ascertain the saliency of these factors as the dimensions of independent variables (Ariani, 2010).

The chapter 4 analyzed the relationship between both independent variable and dependent variable by multiple regression analysis. Then the results of hypothesis testing as follow:

**Hypothesis 1a:** The positive LMX dimension of Affect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

Hypothesis testing indicated that there was significant relationship between the positive LMX dimension of Affect and organizational commitment. The result showed the same conclusion the previous research which means emotional employees are more focused on organizational commitment (Day, 2014; Luo et al., 2014 and Wayne

et al., 2011). According to Liden and Maslyn (1986), affect does not always dominated in the relationship, other dimension of LMX might dominated which was the same conclusion with the data analysis. However, affect can be defined as that the interpersonal attraction was the main basics of the relationship between the mutual affection members of the dyad, and it can affect organizational commitment (Zhou et al., 2010).

**Hypothesis 1b:** The positive LMX dimension of Loyalty has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

The result of multiple regression indicated that there is a significant relationship between the positive LMX dimension of Loyalty and organizational commitment. Loyalty can be considered a part of an LMX and can play a better role in LMX, which can increase the depth of organizational commitment Aafaqi and Ansari (2016). In addition, loyalty or commitment also can be viewed as the result of high quality LMX (Dienesch and Liden, 1986). Therefore, organizations should highlight the importance of loyalty for organizational commitment (Kessler, 2013).

**Hypothesis 1c:** The positive LMX dimension of Contribution has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

The results showed this hypothesis was also accepted. According to Kessler (2013), contribution was the most important dimension in the task-oriented LMX, however it affects might just have little impact to relationship between manager and employees. Indeed, Arthur-Mensah and Zimmerman (2017) had forwarded the view that manager tended to provide high value, resource, information and attractive task to specific

members who provided more contribution. Hence, managers are also provided more commitment to specific members who provided more contribution, and Contribution plays a very important role for organizational commitment (Zhou and Schriesheim, 2010).

**Hypothesis 1d:** The positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

This hypothesis was accepted since the result of hypothesis test showed that the positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia, and it is the mainly influence factor for organizational commitment. This factor was based on the personal ability of manager, and the manager could promote the influence of organizational commitment with this specific dimension (Day, 2014).

Based on the findings of objective 1, all the hypotheses were supported. The positive LMX dimension of Affect, Loyalty, Contribution and Professional Respect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia. Hence, objectives 1 of this research has been achieved.

#### 5.1.2 Hypothesis 2

**Objectives 2:** To ascertain whether generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

In order to fulfill this objective, hypothesis 2 was developed based on the literature

reviewed in chapter 2:

**Hypothesis 2:** Generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

Based on the hypothesis testing for moderation in Chapter 4, and one – way ANOVA analysis was done to check hypothesis results. This research finding support that generation cohorts having a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia. This factor was based on the age of respondents, manager should take the age and background of employees into account when providing organizational commitment (Lee, 2011).

## **5.2 Recommendations**

This research has recognized that the positive LMX as a whole has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia. It has been found that among the four dimensions of positive LMX including Affect, Loyalty, Contribution, Professional Respect, all have a positive influence and the Contribution was the most significant predictor of organizational commitment, and the Affect was the second predictor of organizational commitment. In addition, generational cohorts have moderating influence the relationship between LMX and organizational commitment. Hence, there are difference between level of organizational commitment between Gen-X and Gen-Y.

Organizations should emphasize on the particular dimensions of LMX to improve employees' commitment to the organization and need to consider the difference between gen-X and gen-Y. According to Day (2014), manager and employee will not deliberately focus on gains and losses if a high quality LMX was existed; as a result, the organizational commitment of employees to manager increase. Among four dimensions of positive LMX, Contribution was the most important, hence, there was greatly important for employees who hold high contribution, high contribution employees have more initiative to choose specific organization and were more susceptible to LMX and should be provided more commitment (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016). At the end, it has benefits to keep the positivity for high contributions employees, then it will impact the employee performance and further lead to turnover (Pan and Zhou, 2011). In the other three dimensions of LMX, Professional Respect has also should be valued, according to Rahman (2012), as well educated and knowledgeable workers, employees appreciated the empowerment in training, development and decision-making process, and therefore these opportunities improved their commitment level to the organization.

Furthermore, organizations should build a total reward structure to reward employees who has higher contribution, and they might receive more organizational resources and might have utilized employee extended education benefits to further studies (Kim, 2014). Through improving organizational commitment, desired working attitudes such as performance and organizational citizenship would be improved as well ultimately (Lim, 2015).

## **5.3 Contribution**

#### 5.3.1 Contribution to Academia

From the theoretical perspective, this research could contribute to the academia and it could be a new evidence when researchers analyzing the research about LMX and organizational commitment. It also fulfilled the research gap between positive LMX and organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia. Furthermore, the findings of this research provided directions for future research, and the framework created in this research has a significant influence on others or similar research which may focusing on the different sector or different countries. This research can be used to understand LMX and organizational commitment in other context, such as the different area or profession.

#### **5.3.2 Contribution to Industry**

From the industry perspective, the assumptions of generational differences which from the findings of this research were appropriate on organizational strategies in the retail sector of Malaysia, because findings of research showed that generational differences might be different and have significance.

This research could have effectiveness for the management in the retail sector of Malaysia because the most of existing literature was about on the other countries or other industry which might be irrelevant in the context of retail sector of Malaysia. The findings of this research showed that LMX as a part of social exchange theory has effective in ensuring organizational commitment, and its four dimensions (Affect, Loyalty, Contribution and Professional Respect) provided a better understanding to local management.

Therefore, this research provided a new direction for local management that managers may try to focus only on professional respect and contribution to predicts organizational commitment rather than focus on all LMX dimensions. Organizations need to manage employees by the right standard, such as for keep the commitment of skilled employees, the interpersonal skill and communicational skill might not be important compared to the professional skills and knowledge.

#### 5.4 Future research direction

Due to the benefits of Longitudinal study which was able to capture the changes of perception, and it can be used to understand the cause and effect relationships between LMX and organizational commitment, therefore longitudinal study will be the next choose in the future research (Choong et al., 2012). Future research may replicate the context of the research by utilizing longitudinal designs and to determine the findings of this research.

In addition, the future research may not focus only on SMEs or MNCs, because the current data showed that the young employees might has high quality LMX relationship with the first level manager, but the commitment might be from manager or the team rather than organization. Furthermore, the research should be considered to extend to more industries to increase the universality of this research. In the future research, the new framework should be formed which understand LMX from different

perspective, such as the group can be defined by different background or career stage rather than only by Generational Cohorts.

## 5.5 Personal reflection

The gaps of the research about the LMX in the retail sector of Malaysia made me to decide to do this topic, I would like to do research about this topic, especially LMX. The limited literature review mean I have to do more reading in related fields, than it helped me to broaden my management knowledge and get the deeper understanding of LMX. Based on the findings of this research, it provided suggestions to my future works as a manager and increased the understanding of importance for organisation commitment. In addition, the knowledges has also can be used to deal with the relationship with my manager or partner. As I had learned how to construct a framework, which can I used it to solve the problem on the organization.

Also, I had learned how to manage my time, because of limited time for this study. I have to say that the process is hard, and the result is great, because I had gained experience from this research, no matter what I would to be in my future.

Lastly, I would like to thank my supervisor, Associate Professor Dr. Lee Kar Ling, who spent the precious time to support me to finish this research. I would hard to finish this research without her helpful feedback and consultation.

## 5.6 Conclusion

The chapter 5 was the final chapter of this research. This chapter showed the detail findings of the whole research then provided recommendations and contribution of this topic. The end of this research was future research direction and personal reflection that highlights the motive and gains from this research.

## Reference

- Aafaqi, R., and Ansari, M. A. (2016). leader-member Exchange and Work Outcomes: The Role of Self-esteem: p1841. *International Journal of Psychology*, 51(1) pp. 788-789.
- Allen, N.J. and Meyer, J.P. (1990) 'The Measurement and Antecedents of Affective, Continuance and Normative Commitment to the Organisation'. *Journal of Occupational Psychology*. 63(1) pp. 1-18.
- Andert, D. (2011) Alternating Leadership as a Proactive Organizational Intervention: Addressing the Needs of the Baby Boomers, Generation Xers and Millennials. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability and Ethics*. 8(4) pp. 67-83.
- Ansari, M. A., Hung, D. K. M. and Aafaqi, R. (2007). Leader-member exchange and attitudinal outcomes: Role of procedural justice climate. *Leadership and Organization Development Journal*, 28, 690–709.
- Ariani, D.W. (2010) Leader-Member Exchanges as a Mediator of the Effect of Job Satisfaction on Affective Organisational Commitment: An Empirical Test. *International Journal Management*. 291(1) pp. 46-56.
- Arthur-Mensah, N., and Zimmerman, J. (2017). Changing Through Turbulent Times–Why Adaptive Leadership Matters. *The Journal of Student Leadership*, 1(2) pp. 1-13.
- Bauer, T.N. and Erdogan, B. (2015) *The Oxford Handbook of Leader-Member Exchange*. Oxford University Press.

- Becker, H.S. (1960) 'Notes of the Concept of Commitment'. *American Journal of Sociology*. 66(1) pp. 32-40.
- Bielkiewicz, G.M. (2011) 'Theories from the Sociologic Sciences: Role Theory'. Cited in McEwen, M. and Wills, E.M. (3rd Edn.) (2011) Lippincott Williams and Wilkins.
- Bryman, A. and Bell, E. (2015) *Business Research Method*. 4th Edn. Oxford University Press.
- Burns, J., Crane, T., Ezeribe, A. C., Grove, C. L., Lynch, W., Scarff, A., and Steer, C. (2017). Characterisation of large area THGEMs and experimental measurement of the Townsend coefficients for CF4. *Journal of Instrumentation*, 12(10), T10006.
- Chou, S.Y. (2012) Millennials in the Workplace: A Conceptual Analysis of Millennials' Leadership and Followership Styles. *International Journal of Human Resource Studies*. 2(2) pp. 71-83.
- Conway, N. and Briner, R.B. (2012) 'Investigating the Effect of Collective Organisational Commitment on Unit-Level Performance and Absence'. *Journal of Occupational and Organisational Psychology*. 85(3) pp. 472-486.
- Cook, K.S. and Rice, E. (2013) *Handbook of Social Psychology: Social Exchange Theory.* Plenum Publishers.
- Costanza, D.P., Badger, J.M., Fraser, R.L., Severt, J.B. and Gade, P.a. (2012) Generational Differences in Work-Related Attitudes: A Meta-analysis. *Journal of Business and Psychology*. 27(4) pp.

- Datta, D.K., Futhrie, J.P., Basuil, D. and Pandey, A. (2010) Causes and Effects of Employee Downsizing: A Review and Synthesis. *Journal of Management*. 36(1) pp. 281-348.
- Davenport, T.H. (2013) *Thinking for a Living: How to Get Better Performances and Results from Knowledge Workers*. Harvard Business School Press.
- Day, D.V. (2014) *The Oxford Handbook of Leadership and Organisations*. Oxford University Press.
- DeConinck, J.B. and Bachmann, D.P. (2011) Organisational Commitment and Turnover Intentions of Marketing Managers. *Journal of Applied Business Research*. 10(3) pp. 87-95.
- Diego, G. and Arras, T.K.O., 2011, September. Please do not disturb! minimum interference coverage for social robots. In Intelligent Robots and Systems (IROS), 2011 IEEE/RSJ International Conference on (pp. 1968-1973). IEEE. September 2011
- Dienesch, R.M. and Liden, R.C. (1986) Leader-Member Exchange Model of Leadership: A Critique and Further Development. Academy of Management Review. 11(1) pp. 618634.
- Dierendonck, D.v. and Jacobs, G. (2012) Survivors and Victims, A Meta-Analytical Review of Fairness and Organisational Commitment after Downsizing. *British Journal of Management*. 23(1) pp. 96-109.

- Dulebohn, J.H., Bommer, W.H., Liden, R.C., Brouer, R.L. and Ferris, G.R.
  (2012) A MetaAnalysis of Antecedents and Consequences of Leader-Member Exchange - Integrating the Past With an Eye Toward the Future. *Journal of Management*. 38(6) pp. 1715-1759.
- Farr-Wharton, R., Brunetto, Y. and Shacklock, K. (2012) The Impact of Intuition and Supervisor-Nurse Relationships on Empowerment and Affective Commitment by Generation. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*. 68(6) pp. 1391-1401.
- Ganco, M., Ziedonis, R.H. and Agarwal, R., 2015. More stars stay, but the brightest ones still leave: Job hopping in the shadow of patent enforcement. *Strategic Management Journal*, 36(5), pp.659-685.
- Garg, S. and Dhar, R.L. (2014) Effects of Stress, LMX and Perceived Organisational Support on Service Quality: Mediating Effects of Organisational Commitment. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management*. 21(1) pp. 64-75.
- Gouldner, A.W. (1960) 'The Norm of Reciprocity: A Preliminary Statement'. *American Sociological Review*. 25(2) pp. 161-178.
- Graen, G.B. and Scandura, T. (1987) 'Toward a Psychology of Dyadic Organizing in B. Staw and L.L. Cuming (Eds.)'. *Research in Organisational Behavior*. 9(1) pp. 175-208.
- Graen, G.B. and Uhl-Bien, M. (1995) Relationship-Based Approach to Leadership: Development of Leader-Member Exchange (LMX)
  Theory of Leadership over 25 Years: Applying A Multi-Level Multi-Domain Perspective. *Leadership Quarterly*. 6(2) pp. 219-247.

- Greguras, G.J. and Ford, J.M. (2006) 'An Examination of the Multidimensionality of Supervisor and Subordinate Perceptions of Leader-Member Exchange'. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*. 79(1) pp. 433-465.
- Guay, R.P., Choi, D., Oh, I.-S., Mitchell, M.S., Mount, M.K. and Shin, K.-H.
  (2015) Why People Harm the Organization and Its Members: Relationships among Personality, Organisational Commitment, and Workplace Deviance. *Human Performance*. 1(1) pp. 1-36.
- Gutierrez, A.P., Candela, L.L. and Carver, L. (2012) The Structural Relationships between Organisational Commitment, Global Job Satisfaction, Developmental Experiences, Work Values, Organizational Support, and Person-Organisation Fit among Nursing Faculty. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*. 1(1) pp. 1-14.
- Harris, K.J., Wheeler, A.R. and Kacmar, K.M. (2009) Leader-Member Exchange and Empowerment: Direct and Interactive effects on Job Satisfaction, Turnover Intentions, and Performance. *Leadership Quarterly*. 29(1) pp. 371-382.
- Hair, J.F., Wolfinbarger, M., Money, A.H., Samouel, P. and Page, M.J. (2015) Essentials of Business Research Methods. 2nd Edn. Routledge.
- Hofaidhllaoui, M. (2014) The Relationship between Satisfaction and Turnover Intentions for Knowledge Workers. *Engineering Management Journal*. 26(2) pp. 3-9.
- Ismail, A., Mohamed, H.A., Sulaiman, A.Z., Mohamad, M.H. and Yusuf, M.H. (2011) An Empirical Study of the Relationship between

Transformational Leadership. Empowerment and Organisational Commitment. *Business and Economics Research Journal*. 2(1) pp. 89-106.

- Jamal, M. (2011) Job Stress, Job Performance and Organisational Commitment in a Multinational Company: An Empirical Study in two Countries. *International Journal of Business and Social Science*. 2(20) pp. 20-29.
- Johnson, C.R., Messier, P., Sethares, W.A., Klein, A.G., Brown, C., Do, A.H., Klausmeyer, P., Abry, P., Jaffard, S., Wendt, H. and Roux, S., 2014.
  Pursuing automated classification of historic photographic papers from raking light images. *Journal of the American Institute for Conservation*, 53(3), pp.159-170.
- Jongsoo, K. (2013) Relationship among Leader-Member Exchange, Burnout and Career Turnover Intention in Social Workers using SEM. *Journal of the Korea Academia Industrial Cooperation Society*. 14(8) pp. 3739-3747.
- Juhdi, N., Pa'wan, F. and Hansaram, R.M.K. (2013) HR Practices and Turnover Intention: The Mediating Roles of Organisational Commitment and Organisational Engagement in a Selected Region in Malaysia. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*. 24(15) pp. 3002-3019.
- Kessler, E.H. (2013) *Encyclopedia of Management Theory*. 1st Edn. SAGE Publications.

Kim, T.-Y., Liu, Z. and Diefendorff, J.M. (2014) Leader-Member Exchange

and Job Performance: The Effects of Taking Charge and Organisational Tenure. *Journal of Organisational Behavior*. 36(2) pp. 216-231.

- Kinnie, N. and Swart, J. (2012) Commitment to whom? Professional Knowledge Worker Commitment in Cross-Boundary Organisations. School of Management. 22(1) pp. 21-38.
- Kraimer, M.L., Seibert, S.E., Wayne, S.J., Liden, R.C. and Bravo, J. (2011)
  Antecedents and Outcomes of Organisational Support for
  Development: the Critical Role of Career Opportunities. *Journal of Applied Psychology*. 96(3) pp. 485-500.
- Krejcie, R.V., & Morgan, D.W. (1970). Determining Sample Size for Research Activities. Educational and Psychological Measurement, 30, 607-610
- Kumar, P. (2014) Managing Career Aspirations of Generation Y A Key to Business Excellence. *Global Journal of Multidisciplinary Studies*. 3(5) pp. 101-112.
- Lee, K.L. (2011) Cross Generation Management: The New Diversity. Conference Proceedings of the Business and Information (BAI) Conference. 4-6 July, 2011. Bangkok, Thailand. Academy of Taiwan Information Systems Research.
- Liden, R.C. and Maslync, J.M. (1998) Multidimensionality of Leader-Member Exchange: An Empirical Assessment through Scale Development. *Journal of Management*. pp. 4372.

- Liden, R.C., Sparrowe, R.T. and Wayne, S.J. (1997) Leader-Member Exchange Theory: The Past and Potential for the Future. *Research in Personnel and Human Resources Management*. 15(1) pp. 47-119.
- Liden, R.C., Wayne, S.J. and Sparrowe, R.T. (2000) An Examination of the Mediating Role of Psychological Empowerment on the Relations between the Job, Interpersonal Relationships, and Work Outcomes. *Journal of Applied Psychology*. 85(3) pp. 407416.
- Lim, S. S. (2015) 'The relationship between leader-member exchange (LMX) and organisational commitment by generation in the semiconductor industry of Penang, Malaysia'. Unpublished MBA Project, INTI International University, Malaysia.
- Lu, W.M., Wang, W.K. and Lee, H.L. (2013) The Relationship between Corporate Social Responsibility and Corporate Performance: Evidence from the US Semiconductor Industry. *International Journal of Production Research*. 51 (19) pp. 5683-5695.
- Lub, X., Bijvank, M.N., Ba, P.M., Blomme, R. and Schalk, R. (2012) Different or Alike? Exploring the Psychological Contract and Commitment of Different Generations of Hospitality Workers. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*. 24(2) pp. 553-573.
- Lukacs, P.M., Burnham, K.P., Anderson, D.R. 2010. Model selection bias and Freedman's paradox. Ann Inst Stat Math 62:117–125.
- Luo, Z., Song, H., Marnburg, E. and Øgaard, T. (2014) The Impact of Relational Identity on the Relationship between LMX, Interpersonal

Justice, and Employees' Group Commitment. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*. 41(1) pp. 21-27.

- MarketWatch (2013) Intel Plans 300 Job Cuts at Malaysian Plants. Available at: http://www.marketwatch.com/story/intel-plans-300-job-cuts-at-malay sian-plants2013-11-11 [Accessed: 19 September 2015].
- Martins, E.C. and Meyer, H.W.J. (2012) 'Organisational and Behavioral Factors that Influences Knowledge Retention'. Journal of Knowledge Management. 16(1) pp. 7796.
- Matthey, L., Felli, R. and Mager, C. (2013) We do have space in Lausanne.
  We have a large cemetery: the non-controversy of a non-existent
  Muslim burial ground. *Social & Cultural Geography*, 14(4), pp.428-445.
- Meyer, J.P. and Allen, N.J. (1984) Testing the "Side Bet Theory" of Organisational Commitment: Some Methodological Considerations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*. 69(1) pp. 372-378.
- Meyer, J.P. and Parfyonova, N.M. (2010) Normative Commitment in the Workplace: A Theoretical Analysis and Reconceptualisation. *Human Resource Management Review.* 20(1) pp. 283-294.
- Meyer, J.P., Stanley, D.J., Jackson, T.A., McInnis, K.J., Maltin, E.R. and Sheppard, L. (2012) Affective, Normative, and Continuance Commitment Levels Across Cultures: A Meta-Analysis. *Journal of Vocational Behavior.* 80(2) pp. 225-245.

- Nawab, S. and Bhatti, K.K., 2011. Influence of employee compensation on organizational commitment and job satisfaction: A case study of educational sector of Pakistan. *International Journal of Business and Social Science*, 2(8).
- Nelson, S.A. (2012) Affective Commitment of Generational Cohorts of Brazilian Nurses. International Journal of Manpower. 33(7) pp. 804-821.
- Olsson, L., Hemlin, S. and Pousette, A. (2012) A Multi-Level Analysis of Leader-Member Exchange and Creative Performance in Research Groups. *Leadership Quarterly*. 23(3) pp. 604-619.
- Paille, P., Grima, F. and Bernardeau, D. (2013) When Subordinates Feel Supported by Managers: Investigating the Relationships between Support, Trust, Commitment and Outcomes. *International Review of Administrative Sciences*. 79(4) pp. 681-700.
- Pallant, J. (2013) SPSS Survival Manual: A Step by Step Guide to Data Analysis. 5th Edn. Allen and Unwin.
- Pan, J.-Z. and Zhou, W.-X. (2011) Under Dual Perspective of Work Exchange and Social Exchange: The Study of Impact of LMX on Affective Commitment. *Nankai Business Review International*. 2(4) pp. 402-417.
- Ponniah, J., Robin, T., Paie, M.S., Radu, S., Ghazali, F.M., Kqueen, C.Y., Nishibuchi, M., Nakaguchi, Y. and Malakar, P.K. (2010). Listeria monocytogenes in raw salad vegetables sold at retail level in Malaysia. *Food Control*, 21(5), pp.774-778.

- Rahman, R.H.A. (2012) Malaysian Firms' Role in Retaining Engineers. *Economic and Labour Relations Review*. 23(4) pp. 57-77.
- Parry, E. and Urwin, P. (2010) Generational Differences in Work Values: A Review of Theory and Evidence. International Journal of Management Reviews. 13(1) pp. 79-96.
- Ramanathan, R., Ramanathan, U. and Ko, L.W.L. (2014) Adoption of RFID Technologies in UK Logistics: Moderating Roles of Size, Barcode Experience and Government Support. *Expert System with Applications*. 41(1) pp. 230-236.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P., and Thornhill, A. (2012) *Research Methods for Business Student.* 6th ed. Edinburg Gate: Financial Times Prentice Hall
- Schyns, B. (2006) Are Group Consensus in Leader-Member Exchange (LMX) and Shared Work Values Related to Organisational Outcomes. Small Group Research. 37(1) pp. 20-35.
- Tavakol, M. and Dennick, R. (2011) Making Sense of Cronbach's Alpha. International Journal of Medical Education. 2(1) pp. 53-55.
- Tasir, Z., Abour, K.M.E.A., Halim, N.D.A. and Harun, J. (2012) Relationship between Teachers' ICT Competency, Confidence Level, and Satisfaction toward ICT Training Programmes: A Case Study among Postgraduate Students. *The Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology*. 11(1) pp. 138-144.

The Star (2014) Managing Baby Boomers, Gen-X and Gen-Y at Work.

Available at:

http://mystarjob.com/articles/story.aspx?file=/2014/2/8/mystarjob\_ca reerguide/14365 187&sec=mystarjob\_careerguide [Accessed: 10 July 2018].

- Toury, G., 2012. *Descriptive Translation Studies and beyond: Revised edition* (Vol. 100). John Benjamins Publishing.
- Tung, L.C. (2013) Attitudes towards Work, Life, Career and the World View:
   Three Generational Perspectives across Malaysia. *Journal of Business Management and Administration*. 1(4) pp. 43-52.
- Varma, A., Srinivas, E. and Stroh, L. (2005) A Comparative Study of the Impact of Leader-Member Exchange in US and Indian Samples. *Cross Cultural Management*. 12(1) pp. 84-95.
- Yow, H.C. (2013) How Different is Different: A Study of the Workforce Generation Differences in Relation to Employee Loyalty within the Call Centre Industry in Malaysia. *DBA Thesis*. Southern Cross University.
- Yusoff, W.F.W., Rajah, S. and Tan, S.K. (2013) Employee Satisfaction and Citizenship Performance among Generation X and Y. International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences. 3(11) pp. 53-68.
- Zainal Abidin Hashim, (2010) House price and affordability in housing in Malaysia. *AKADEMIKA*, 78. pp. 37-46

Zhou, X. and Schriesheim, C.A. (2010) Quantitative and Qualitative

Examination of Propositions Concerning Supervisor-Subordinate Convergence in Descriptions of Leader-Member Exchange (LMX) Quality. *Leadership Quarterly*. 21(5) pp. 826-843.

Zikmund, W.G., Babin, B.J., Carr, J.C. and Griffin, M. (2013) *Business Research Method.* 9th Edn. Cengage Technology.

## APPENDIX

#### **Appendix A: Research Questionnaire**



#### **Survey Questionnaire**

Thank you for agreeing to respond to this questionnaire. I am Bi Yanfei, MBA student of INTI International University. I am doing a research to analyze the relationship between Positive Leader-Member Exchange and Organizational Commitment by generation in the retail sector of Malaysia. The questionnaire will take around five to ten minutes to complete and your identity and answers will be kept confidential. All answers will be used for the research, and it will not be revealed in any extent or to a third party. Respondents have the right to reject to participate in this survey and may withdraw from answering any time if they feel uncomfortable about the questions.

Thank you very much. Your participation is highly appreciated.

Yours sincerely,

Bi Yanfei.

This survey is carried out on voluntary basis. Please tick the following and proceed with questionnaire if you agree to take this survey.

I Agree ( )

## **SECTION A. Respondents profiles**

*Instruction: please tick* ( $\checkmark$ ) *at the appropriate box.* 

1. Age

□20-29	□30-39
□40-49	$\Box$ 50 years and above

2. Gender

□Male

□Female

3. Number of years worked
□2 years and below
□2-5 years
□6-9 years
□10-15 years
□Above 15 years

## **SECTION B**

The scale is given below:

1	2	3	4	5
Strongly Disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly Agree

## I – Positive LMX

Listed below are the series of statements that represents feelings that you may have about

your **immediate manager.** There are no right or wrong answers. Your responses will be treated as strictly confidential.

*Instruction: Please tick*  $(\sqrt{})$  *in the box with relevant information.* 

	Affect					
B1	I really enjoy working with my manager.	1	2	3	4	5

B2	I am happy to be friendly with my manager.	1	2	3	4	5	
В3	I believe that my positive relationship with my manager has improved my work.	1	2	3	4	5	
B4	I have a positive relationship with my manager.	1	2	3	4	5	
Loyalty							
В5	I am loyal to my manager and my manager also reciprocate my loyalty.	1	2	3	4	5	
B6	I have a positive relationship with my manager that strengthens my loyalty.	1	2	3	4	5	
B7	I trust my manager's decision even if I cannot understand him or her.	1	2	3	4	5	
B8	I will surely stand in the side of manager no matter what happens.	1	2	3	4	5	
Contribution							
В9	My manager would understand and defend me if I made an honest mistake.	1	2	3	4	5	
B10	I always do my best working for my manager.	1	2	3	4	5	
B11	I am willing to apply extra efforts to meet my manager's work goals.	1	2	3	4	5	

B12	The positive relationship that I have with my manager enhances my performance and contribution to the organization.	1	2	3	4	5	
Professional Respect							
B13	I agree with my manager very much as I respect him.	1	2	3	4	5	
B14	I appreciate my manager's professional abilities.	1	2	3	4	5	
B15	I respect my manager's knowledge, skills and competencies and actively learn from my manager.	1	2	3	4	5	
B16	My manager and I have mutual respect for each other that promotes a positive relationship.	1	2	3	4	5	

## SECTION C

## **II – Organizational commitment**

Listed below is a series of statements that represent feelings that individuals might have about the company or organization for which your work. With respect to your own feelings about **the particular organisation** (for example, MDO Malaysia) for which you are now working, please indicate the degree of your disagreement or agreement with each statement. There are no right or wrong answers and it will be treated as strictly confidential.

C1	I feel like my organization is my family.	1	2	3	4	5
C2	I am willing to develop myself and grow with my company.	1	2	3	4	5

## *Instruction: Please tick* $(\sqrt{})$ *in the box with relevant information.*
C3	I will continue to stay committed to my company although I might be given better opportunities elsewhere.	1	2	3	4	5
C4	I have a strong sense of belonging to my organization.	1	2	3	4	5
C5	I am fully committed to serve my organization.	1	2	3	4	5
C6	I enjoy the responsibilities and challenges provided me in my job and am committed to do my best in my job.	1	2	3	4	5
C7	I am fully committed to the work that I do in the organization.	1	2	3	4	5
C8	I feel a strong commitment to the work that I do due to the opportunities provided to grow in the job.	1	2	3	4	5
С9	I feel obligated to my job and would feel guilty leaving my job.	1	2	3	4	5
C10	I will continue to focus on my job and improve on the processes to stay committed to my job.	1	2	3	4	5
C11	My manager is friendly and understands me and thus, I feel committed to my manager.	1	2	3	4	5
C12	My manager would come to my defense if I were "attacked" by others.	1	2	3	4	5
C13	I do for my manager work that goes beyond what is expected of me in my job.	1	2	3	4	5
C14	Even if my manager retires or suffers a loss of power, I would continue to respect him or her.	1	2	3	4	5
C15	My manager would defend my work actions even without complete knowledge of the issue in question.	1	2	3	4	5

Thank you very much for reading this information and considering taking part in this study.

# Appendix B: Statistical tables

SPSS Output for Pilot Test: Factor Analysis

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.638
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		33.178
	df	6
	Sig.	.000

KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.663
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		31.073
	df	6
	Sig.	.000

KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.682
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		29.724
	df	6
	Sig.	.000

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.816
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		57.183
	df	6
	Sig.	.000

#### **KMO and Bartlett's Test**

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.844
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity	Approx. Chi-Square	121.346
	df	10
	Sig.	.000

KMO and Bartlett's Test		
Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.	.824	
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square	61.912	
df	10	
Sig.	.000	

#### KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.641
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		49.579
	df	10
	Sig.	.000

# SPSS Output for Preliminary Test: Factor Analysis

#### KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.810
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		750.230
	df	6
	Sig.	.000

#### KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.712
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		585.673
	df	6
	Sig.	.000

#### KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.760
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		206.044
	df	6
Sig.		.000

#### KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.762
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		390.882
	df	6
Sig.		.000

#### KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.839
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		853.714
	df	10
	Sig.	.000

#### KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.700
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		540.449
	df	10
Sig.		.000

#### KMO and Bartlett's Test

Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin Measure of Sampling Adequacy.		.825
Bartlett's Test of Sphericity Approx. Chi-Square		1026.989
df		10
Sig.		.000

# Appendix C: Research Paper Proposal

BROAD AREA       Human Resource Management         Concise Title       Positive Leader-Member Exchange (LMX) and Organizational
Concise Title         Positive Leader-Member Exchange (LMX) and Organizational
Concise Title         Positive Leader-Member Exchange (LMX) and Organizational
Commitment in the Retail Sector of Malaysia
Problem DefinitionWith the rapid growth of Internet and mobile phones, the retail sector
market has expanded, but competition has intensified as the market
demand has reached saturation and there was very competitive (Lu et
al., 2013). In this environment, retaining excellent employees is
essential to ensure success (Lim, 2015). As stated by Waters and
Beruvides (2012), the involvement by excellent employee and skilled
workforce is positively correlated to the team's performance. In
addition, there have a highly transferable character in skilled
workforce's skills, as a result, comparing with employees with
firm-specific skills (such as doctor, lawyer), skilled workforce is more
easily to change career (Chhinzer and Ababneh, 2010). This is exactly
the problem faced by the retail sector of Malaysia, as concluded by
Anvari (2013), organizations in Malaysia are facing the problem of
shortage of skilled talents and high rate of employee turnover. In
another aspect, Gen-X and Gen-Y accounts for 90% of the existing
Labor force in Malaysia, but both of generations tend to change
careers frequently, and there is a strong negative relationship between
employee turnover and organizational performance (Crawford, 2013)
Therefore, understanding the moderating role of generational cohorts
is important on the relationship between positive LMX and
organizational commitment.
<b>Research Objectives</b> Research objective is defined as a clear, concise, declarative statement
of is required to guide an academic research (Sekaran, 2016). The
research objective is very important as Lim (2015) stated that it is
closely related to the problem statement and is the result the
The research chiestives are thus formulated as helew.
Prood Objectives are thus formulated as below:
To determine whether positive IMV and its dimensions influence
organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia
Specific objectives:

	RO1: To determine whether positive LMX influence organization
	commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia
	RO1a: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Affect
	influence organization commitment in retail sector of Malaysia.
	RO1b: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Loyalty
	influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
	RO1c: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of
	Contribution influence organization commitment in the retail sector of
	Malaysia.
	RO1d: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of
	Professional Respect influence organization commitment in the retail
	sector of Malaysia.
	RO2: To ascertain whether generation cohort has a moderating
	influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the
	retail sector of Malaysia.
Scope of study	The target samples of this research are Gen-X and Gen-Y employees
	who work in the retail sector of Malavsia. The employees of gen-x in
	age is from 35 to 53 years old, while employees of gen-y are from 25
	to 34 years old. The target samples are qualified as the individual
	employees who do not have any direct reporting subordinate because
	the research target is to understand LMX from perspective of
	employees rather than perspective of manager. Through the in-depth
	study of specific areas, solutions can be proposed, based on which the
	situation of the retail sector is studied in Malavsia.
Significance of the Research	Academia
	One of the things that organizational scholars have been focusing on is
	the correlation between positive LMX and organizational
	commitment, therefore scholars have done a lot of research on these
	topics (Cook and Rice 2013: Costanza et al. 2012: Kessler 2013)
	However most studies have been done around worldwide or in
	specific western countries such as meta-analyses based on Dulebohn
	Bommer and Liden et al. (2012) Hofaidhllaoui's (2014) research
	findings point out that the 83% of LMX literature was published in the
	United States thus the researches were difficult to represent Malaysia
	due to cultural differences. Therefore, this study further investigated
	I MX and organizational commitment in Malaysia
	Industry
	Based on the research by Greguras and Ford (2012)
	Multidimensionality has the following advantages: positive LMX

dimensions are more significant in influencing organizational commitment due to each dimension has a different result. In addition, many diversity characteristics like gender and racial is also raises concerns on the generational differences (Costanza et al., 2012). It is due to unique characteristics of each generation creating the potential difficulties, differences, and disputes of cohort-based (Parry and Urwin, 2010). Therefore, this research will help to manage employees by management and managers can decide whether to increase organizational commitment based on hierarchical management policies customized for different generation groups (Farr-Wharton, Brunetto, Shacklock, 2012)

#### **Literature Review**

#### **Organizational Commitment**

The definition of organizational commitment is that it was a psychological concept which was defined by previous researches (Luo et. al., 2014). According Ismail (2011), organizational commitment can be defined as a component of work-related attitudes in the organizational behavior literature, this component will decide the individual's effort to identify with of employees and participate in the organization.

From 1960s to the present, there are three main approaches which was used to define the organizational commitment: the multidimensional approach, the calculative approach and the attitudinal approach (Kessler, 2013). The calculative approach and the attitudinal approach were introduced by Becker (1960) and Kessler (2013) respectively. The former refers to that person was committed in the organization which was influenced by many threats of losing "side bets", such as status, salary, friendship and seniority (Becker, 1960). The latter refers to organization's goals and values dominate people's behavior and person are willing to contribute for organization (Kessler, 2013). The multidimensional approach was the commonly theory today: affective commitment, continuance commitment and normative commitment (Kessler, 2013; Meyer and Allen, 1984). Among the three kind of commitment theories, affective commitment was argued to be real commitment, because the work attitudes have a strong relationship with employees' material benefits, job performance or organizational citizenship behavior (Martins and Meyer, 2012).

#### Positive Leader-member Exchange (LMX)

Leader-member Exchange (LMX) suggested that the key to

111

understand the influence leader had on subordinate, teams, and organisations is the dyadic relationship between leader and subordinate (Day, 2014). In LMX theory, Cook and Rice (2013) explained the basics of human connections were various exchanges or trades in terms of social, political, monetary or enthusiasm. Nelson (2012) was provided an insight based on LMX, to explain manager has a strength relationship with subordinate when manager treat employees differently from information, support, trust, participation in decision making or other sides. The differential relationships were formed due to different treatment from managers, therefore high LMX quality means subordinates achieved more emotional support and trust from manger or leader and vice versa (Harris, Wheeler and Kacmar, 2009). Although every subordinate should be treated equally by the manager, in fact, manager was spent more time and energy to building the high quality LMX (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016). Therefore, most manager tends to treat employees differently due to limited time and energy of manager, only small amount of relationship between managers and subordinates are high quality LMX (Pan and Zhou, 2011).

# **Moderator – Generational Cohorts**

Based on the research by Costanza et al. (2012), generational cohort could be call as a group of individuals who have the similar experienced and age, and they might have experienced something similar events, histories. This means that a generational cohort might have the impactful collective memories which would have influence on the personality, attitude and value for individuals (Costanza et al., 2012). Generation X (Gen-X) and Generation Y (Gen-Y) were primary objective in this research due to the most Baby Boomers had retired, and Gen-X was the main force today, and Gen-Y would be next main strength of society (The Star, 2014).

Due to the different experience on economic, social and historical events for target population, Farr-Wharton et al. (2012) defined the generational cohorts based on geographical location, nationality or birth year. American scholar Costanza et al. (2012) stated that Baby Boomer means the booming and prosperous for a country. However, due to the geographical differences, this conclusion does not apply to Malaysia in this research; Malaysia has seen similar Baby Boomer before independence (Costanza et al., 2012). Malaysia flourished after independence in 1957, the sign of prosperity was the

transformation of an agricultural country into a manufacturing country (The Star, 2014). Therefore, the research by Lee (2011) was more applicable to this research with the definition of Gen-X ( $35 \sim 53$  years old) and Gen-Y ( $25 \sim 34$  years old) as it relates to Malaysia's context.

**Theoretical Framework** 



#### Hypotheses

H1. Positive LMX has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

H1a. The positive LMX dimension of Affect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

H1b. The positive LMX dimension of Loyalty has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

H1c. The positive LMX dimension of Contribution has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

H1d. The positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

H2: Generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

<b>Research Methodology</b>	Research Method: Quantitative
	Type of Research: Descriptive research
	Nature of Research: Correlations
	Time Horizon: Cross-sectional
	Target Population: About 1,600,000 employees in the retail sector of
	Malaysia

Sample Size: 338 employees
Sampling Procedure: Convenience sampling
Data Collection: Online questionnaire

#### **Appendix D: Presentation Slides**

#### Proposal Defence slides (after enhancement)



# Introduction / Background of Study

Annually, Malaysia has between one million and two million jobs available in the retail sector, but at the same time, employees are changing jobs and changing jobs (Pradhan, 2011). According to Salleh (2016), about 12% of workers have experienced job-hopping and about 12 million employees according to the Statistic Department of Malaysia.

According to the research by Kessler (2013), Organisational Commitment is a source of a key prerequisite for performance and turnover and makes employees feel attached to the organization. Therefore, this research focuses on how the LMXs are related to organizational commitment. Generational cohort is another focus of this study. People of similar ages may have similar personality characteristics, values or preferences towards work (Lim, 2015).

#### **Problem Statement**

Gen-X and Gen-Y accounts for 90% of the existing Labor force in Malaysia, but both of generations tend to change careers frequently, and there is a strong negative relationship between employee turnover and organizational commitment (Crawford et al., 2013).

Therefore, this research will focus on organizational commitment of Gen-X and Gen-Y.

#### **Research Objectives & Research Questions**

ment

#### Research Objectives

Broad Objective: To determine whether positive LMX and its dimensions influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malavsia.

Malaysia. Specific objectives: RO1: To determine whether positive LMX influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia

Nalassia. Rolla: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Loyalty influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia. Rolle: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Contribution influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

RO1d: To determine whether the positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect influence organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

RO2: To ascertain whether generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of

**Research** Ouestion

Broad Research Questions: Will positive LMX and its dimensions influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

Specific Research Questions: RQ1: Will positive LMX influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

RQ1a: Will the positive LMX dimension of Affect influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

RQ1b: Will the positive LMX dimension of Loyalty influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia? RQ1c: Will the positive LMX dimension of Contribution influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

RQ1d: Will the positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect influence organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

RQ2: Will the generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia?

#### Literature Review

No.	Author and Year	Findings	DV	IV
1	Luo, Song and Marnburg et. al., 2014	Organizational commitment was a psychological concept.	V	
		LMX is very important because both of manager and employees can get the benefits from a mature LMX relationship.	3	V
		LMX-MDM included multiple elements like social and economic exchange rather than work only.	r	Å
2	Ismail, 2011	Organizational commitment can be defined as a component of work-related attitudes in the organizational behavior literature, this component will decide the individually effort to identify with of employees and participate in the organization.	√ 3	
		Understanding how to realize organizational commitment, letting employees fel proud in the organization, were very important to invoke their work commitmen and might increase the strength of commitment to the organization.	t V	
3	Kessler, 2013	From 1960s to the present, there are three main approaches which was used to define the organizational commitment: the multidimensional approach, the calculative approach and the attitudinal approach.	4	
		Attitudinal approach refers to organization's goals and values dominate people's behavior and person are willing to contribute for organization.	4	
4	Becker, 1960	Calculative approach refers to that person was committed in the organization which was influenced by many threats of losing "side bets", such as status, salary, friendship and seniority.	V	
5	Martins and Meyer, 2012	Among the three kind of commitment theories, affective commitment was argued to be real commitment, because the work attitudes have a strong relationship with employees' material benefits, job performance or commitment investigation of the strong	4	

#### Gaps of Study

- There are limited studies (Aafaqi and Ansari, 2016) about organizational commitment and positive LMX in the retail sector of Malaysia which means more relevant research was needed which can provide academic guideline.
- Hence, there is a need to conduct this study in the retail industry of Malaysia to ascertain whether LMX theory will influence organizational commitment.



#### **Hypotheses**

- H1. Positive LMX has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H1a. The positive LMX dimension of Affect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H1b. The positive LMX dimension of Loyalty has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H1c. The positive LMX dimension of Contribution has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H1d. The positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H2: Generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia

Hypotheses ALIGN with ROs and RQs

# Research Methodology

	Details	Citations
Purpose of Study	Descriptive research	Sekaran of Besignss (2016)
Type of Investigation	Quantitively based correlations design	Saunders et al. (2012)
Extent of researcher interference	Minimal	Matthey Felli and Mager (2013)
Study Setting	Non-contrived	Toury (2012)
Time Horizon	Cross-sectional	Sekaran and Bougie (2017)
Target Population	About 1,600,000 employees in the retail sector of Malaysia	Ganco, Ziedonis and Agarwal (2015)
Sample size	384	Krejcie and Morgan (1997)
Sampling Procedure	Convenience sampling	Sekaran and Bougie (2017)
Data collection	Online Questionnaire	Saunders et al. (2012)

Trate	For atlan	Barla a Calassach	Citations
Tests	Function	Rule of thumb	Citations
Factor Analysis (Pilot test and preliminary test)	To identify a reflected number of factors from a larger number of nonzend validite (2014) (et al. (2014) Kniete-Merev/Chin (2010)) has a significant in Bartler's Test of Spinelys and it must be higher than 60 to indicate that sampling adopasy measurement of fems in construction is acceptable (2014), 2013). Factor loading reflex to the reliatonship between each (2014). Engendment are a special set of callent associated with a linear system of equation (Xia). About of Malon et al. (2012).	Loading:0.6 (Hair et al., 2014) KMO:0.6 (Zikmund et al., 2013) >1 valid factor (Cooper and Schindler, 2013)	Paille (2012), Dhar (2015), George (2015)
Reliability Test (Pilot test and preliminary test)	To evaluate the internal consistency and stability of the measurement (Sekaran and Bougie, 2011).	Cronbach alpha between 0.70 and 0.90 (Hair et al. 2014)	Nawab and Bhatti (2011)
Correlation matrix (Pilot test)	To show in a table which can showing correlation coefficients between each item (Nawab and Bhatti, 2011).	Questions about IVs cannot correlate with each item, questions about dimensions of same IV can correlate (Bryman and Bell, 2015)	Lim (2015)
Hypothesis Testing (Multiple Regression)	To check goodness of fit, R <sup>2</sup> . Of the regression model (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).	R <sup>2</sup> near to 1 – dependent variable can be explained by the regression model (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).	Saunders, Lewis and Thornhill (2012)
One-way ANOVA	ANOVA method can be adopted to compare the average difference between the two groups (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).	If p-value ≤ 0.05, reject null hypothesis; if p-value > 0.05, cannot reject null hypothesis (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).	French et al. (2015)
Beta coefficient	The situation of regression model is shown by the coefficient (Beta) of determinant and the percentage of change in the reliable variables is also explained by the change in standalone variable (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).	Strength and direction: "r" ranging from - 1 to +1 (Sekaran and Bougie, 2017).	Nawab and Bhatti (2011)
Hierarchical Regression	The statistical method of hierarchical regression is to explore the links among and examining hypotheses of a reliable variable and a few standalone variables for the standalone variables of the standalone variables for the standalone variables of the standalone variables for the standalone variables for the standalone variables for the standalone variables for the standalone variables for the standalone variables for the standalone variables for the standalone variables f	R <sup>2</sup> >0.5, p<0.05 (Ramanathan et al., 2014).	Ramanathan et al. (2014)

# Summary of Proposed Questionnaire Items adaptation from previous studies

Section	Items		No. of Questions	Refere	nce	
1	Demographic Profile		3	Yow (20	13)	
2(IndependentVariables)	Affect		4	Liden	and	Maslyn
	Contribution	4	(1998)			
	Loyalty	4				
	Professional Respect		4			
3(DependentVariable)	Organizational	Commitment	5	Allen	and	Meyer
	(Continuance Commi	tment)		(1990)		
	Organizational	Commitment	5			
	(Normative Commitm	nent)				
	Organizational	Commitment	5			
	(Affective Commitme	nt)				
4(Moderator Variable)	Gen-X		Demographic by	Costanza et al. (2012)		
	Gen-Y		Age			



## **VIVA** slides



#### AGENDA

- Theoretical Framework
- Hypotheses
- $\circ$  Pilot test results
- Demographic Data of Respondents
- Preliminary Analysis
- Hypotheses Testing
- Findings
- Contributions





#### HYPOTHESES

- H1. Positive LMX has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H1a. The positive LMX dimension of Affect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H1b. The positive LMX dimension of Loyalty has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H1c. The positive LMX dimension of Contribution has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H1d. The positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- H2: Generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia

Hypotheses ALIGN with ROs and RQs

#### PILOT TEST RESULTS

- 1) Factor analysis results for pilot test
- a) KMO Bartlett's test of Sphericity
   b) Factor loading/ communalities/ Extra
- c) Eigenvalues
- 2) Reliability test for pilot Cronbach Alpha

#### PILOT TEST

			KM	0	an	d Ba	rtlett's	Test			
Facto	r				кмо			BartlettTestofSphericity			
Positive LMX						73		p < 0.005			
Organizational commitment 0.826 p < 0.005											
Table 4-2	Commun	alities (IV)	Table 4-4	Com	muna	lities (DV)					
	Initial	Extraction		In	itial	Extraction					
Q4_1	1.000	.701	Q8_1	1	000	.696					
Q4_2	1.000	.833	Q8_2	1	000	.798					
Q4_3	1.000	.722	Q8_3	1	000	.716	All the c	westions can be accontable			
Q4_4	1.000	.715	Q8_4	1	.000	.705	All the t	questions can be acceptable			
Q5_1	1.000	.871	Q8_5	1	000	.745		and for fourth an available			
Q5_2	1.000	.811	Q8_6	1	000	.666	and be u	sed for further analysis.			
Q5_3	1.000	.720	Q8_7	1	000	.749					
Q5_4	1.000		Q8_8	1	000	.686					
08.2	1.000	.103	Q8_9	1	000	.017					
Q6_2 Q6_3	1,000	811	Q8_10 Q8_11	1	000	826					
Q6 4	1.000	.894	Q8_12	1	000	857					
07.1	1.000	.705	Q8 13	1	000	.836					
97.2	1.000	.618	Q8 14	1	000	.611		6			
Q7_3	1.000	.718	Q8_15	1	000	.862					
Q7_4	1.000	.755	Extract	ion Me	thod: I	Principal					
Extract	tion Method:	Principal	Con	upone	nt Anal	ysis.					

Component Analysis.

#### Table 4-5 Total Variance Explained (IV)

	Initial Rimmersham			P / /	o co		
	In	itiai Eigenvaiu	Convolution	Extraction	oums or oquare	Convolation	
Component	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %	Total	% of Variance	%	
1	6.819	42.618	42.618	6.819	42.618	42.618	
2	1.826	11.414	54.032	1.826	11.414	54.032	
3	1.284	8.025	62.057	1.284	8.025	62.057	
4	1.092	6.825	68.881	1.092	6.825	68.881	
5	1.017	6.358	75.240	1.017	6.358	75.240	
6	.706	4.409	79.649				
7	.572	3.576	83.225				
8	.554	3.463	86.689			The	e eigenvalue is i
9	.455	2.841	89.530			tha	in 1, and which
10	.380	2.375	91.905			det	ermined the
11	.376	2.350	94.255			fea	sibility of furthe
12	.300	1.878	96.133			Sta	tistical analysis
13	.249	1.554	97.687				
14	.160	.997	98.684				
15	.139	.869	99.553				
16	.071	.447	100.000				

In Total 7.527 1.460 1.180 1.063 .672 .568	itial Eigenvalu % of Variance 50.181 9.736 7.865 7.088 4.480	es Cumulative % 50.181 59.917 67.782 74.870 79.350	Extraction Total 7.527 1.460 1.180 1.063	Sums of Square % of Variance 50.181 9.736 7.865 7.088	d Loadings Cumulative % 50.181 59.917 67.782
Total 7.527 1.460 1.180 1.063 .672 .568	% of Variance 50.181 9.736 7.865 7.088 4.480	Cumulative % 50.181 59.917 67.782 74.870 79.350	Total 7.527 1.460 1.180 1.063	% of Variance 50.181 9.736 7.865 7.088	Cumulative % 50.181 59.917 67.782
7.527 1.460 1.180 1.063 .672 .568	50.181 9.736 7.865 7.088 4.480	50.181 59.917 67.782 74.870 79.350	7.527 1.460 1.180 1.063	50.181 9.736 7.865 7.088	50.181 59.917 67.782
1.460 1.180 1.063 .672 .568	9.736 7.865 7.088 4.480	59.917 67.782 74.870 79.350	1.460 1.180 1.063	9.736 7.865 7.088	59.917 67.782
1.180 1.063 .672 .568	7.865 7.088 4.480	67.782 74.870 79.350	1.180	7.865	67.782
1.063 .672 .568	4.480	74.870	1.063	7 (188	
.672	4.480	79.350		1.000	74.870
.568		10.000			
	3.789	83.139			
.497	3.311	86.450			
.434	2.890	89.341			
.378	2.521	91.862			
.340	2.267	94.128			
.270	1.801	95.930			
.240	1.598	97.528			
.180	1.200	98.728			
.120	.803	99.531			
.070	.469	100.000			
	.378 .340 .270 .240 .180 .120 .070	.378 2.521 .340 2.267 .270 1.801 .240 1.598 .180 1.200 .120 .803 .070 .469	.378         2.521         91.862           .340         2.267         94.128           .270         1.801         95.930           .240         1.598         97.528           .180         1.200         98.728           .120         .803         99.531           .070         .469         100.000	.378         2.821         91.862           .340         2.267         94.128           .270         1.801         95.930           .240         1.698         97.528           .180         1.200         98.728           .120         .803         99.531           .070         .469         100.000	.378         2.521         91.862           .340         2.267         94.128           .270         1.801         95.930           .240         1.598         97.528           .180         1.200         98.728           .120         .603         99.531           .070         .469         100.000

#### o Reliability Analysis

Variables	Cronbach's Alpha	Number of Items
Affect (Independent variable)	0.638	4
Loyalty (Independent variable)	0.663	4
Contribution (Independent variable)	0.682	4
Professional Respect (Independent variable)	0.816	4
Continuance Commitment (Dependent variable)	0.844	5
Normative Commitment (Dependent variable)	0.824	5
Affective Commitment (Dependent variable)	0.641	5

#### DEMOGRAPHIC DATA OF RESPONDENTS

#### o Gender Composition

		Frequency	Percentage (%)
Gender	Male	170	44.0
	Female	216	55.9
Commention (	a		

• Generation Composition

Number of years worked	2 years and above	2-5 years	6-9 years	10-15 years	Above 15 years	Total
Gen Y	90	81	59	9	15	254
Gen X	22	25	24	13	48	92
Total	112	106	83	22	63	386

# PRELIMINARY ANALYSIS

#### • Factor Analysis KMO and Bartlett's Test Factor KMO Bartlett Test of Sphericity 0.825p < 0.005Positive LMX al commitment 0.844 p < 0.005</th> Table 4-12 Communalities (IV) Table 4-14 Communalities (DV) Organizational commitment 0.844 Initial Extraction Initial Extraction Q4\_1 Q4\_2 Q4\_3 Q4\_4 Q5\_1 Q5\_2 Q5\_3 Q5\_4 Q6\_1 Q6\_2 Q6\_3 Q6\_4 Q6\_3 Q6\_4 Q7\_1 Q7\_2 Q7\_3 Q7\_4 1.000 770 Q8\_1 1.000 .715 .696 .763 .676 .630 .801 .715 .687 .720 .728 .766 .614 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 .752 Q8\_2 .687 Q8\_3 .691 Q8\_4 .820 Q8\_5 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 1.000 .761 Q8\_13 .768 Q8\_14 .752 Q8\_15 Extract pal Co Analysi

	In	itial Eigenvalue	16	Extraction	Sums of Square	d Loadings
Component	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %
1	4.989	31.182	31.182	4.989	31.182	31.182
2	2.552	15.951	47.133	2.552	15.951	47.133
3	2.012	12.574	59.707	2.012	12.574	59.701
4	1.293	8.083	67.791	1.293	8.083	67.791
5	1.084	6.776	74.566	1.084	6.776	74.566
6	.564	3.525	78.091			
7	.512	3.201	81.291			
8	.470	2.939	84.231			
9	.450	2.812	87.042			
10	.379	2.370	89.412		The eigenv	alue is mo
11	.343	2.141	91.553		than 1, and determined	າ which wa the
12	.333	2.084	93.637		feasibility	of further
13	.300	1.874	95.511		statistical	analysis.
14	.259	1.620	97.130			
15	.256	1.603	98.733			
16	.203	1.267	100.000			

#### Table 4-14 Total Variance Explained (DV)

	In	nitial Eigenvalue	es	Extraction	raction Sums of Squared Loadings			
Component	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %	Total	% of Variance	Cumulative %		
1	4.576	30.505	30.505	4.576	30.505	30.505		
2	3.355	22.368	52.872	3.355	22.368	52.872		
3	1.343	8.952	61.824	1.343	8.952	61.824		
4	1.203	8.020	69.844	1.203	8.020	69.844		
5	.719	4.796	74.640					
6	.662	4.411	79.051					
7	.564	3.758	82.810					
8	.429	2.862	85.672					
9	.394	2.626	88.298					
10	.364	2.428	90.727					
11	.349	2.329	93.056					
12	.313	2.083	95.139					
13	.265	1.767	96.906					
14	.248	1.653	98.560					
15	.216	1.440	100.000					

# PRELIMINARY ANALYSIS

### o Reliability Analysis

Variables	Cronbach's Alpha	Number Items	of
Affect (Independent variable)	0.810	4	
Loyalty (Independent variable)	0.712	4	
Contribution (Independent variable)	0.760	4	
Professional Respect (Independent variable)	0.762	4	
Continuance Commitment (Dependent variable)	0.839	5	
Normative Commitment (Dependent variable)	0.700	5	
Affective Commitment (Dependent variable)	0.825	5	

#### HYPOTHESES TESTING

- **H**<sub>1</sub>. Positive LMX has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- $\circ~{\bf H}_{1a}.$  The positive LMX dimension of Affect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- $\circ~{\bf H}_{\rm 1b}.$  The positive LMX dimension of Loyalty has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- $\circ~{\bf H}_{1c}.$  The positive LMX dimension of Contribution has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- $\circ~{\bf H}_{1d}.$  The positive LMX dimension of Professional Respect has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- $\circ~{\bf H}_2$  Generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

HYPOTHESES TESTING

#### Regression Analysis

		Tabl	e 4-18 M	odel	Table 4-19 ANOVAª							
Summary								Sum of		Mean		
						Model		Squares	df	Square	F	Sig.
			Adjusted R	Std. Error of	Durbin-	1	Regression	52.270	4	13.067	93.192	.000
Model	R	R Square	Square	the Estimate	Watson	I	Residual	52 / 2/	201	140		- 1
1	.703*	.495	.489	.37446	1.842	I		33.424	301	. 140		- 1
a. Dependent Variable: q8mean							Total	105.694	385			
b. Predictors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q5mean,						a. Dependent Variable: q8mean						

- Variables are independent (Durbin Watson: between 1.5 and 2.5)
- The regression model is reaching statistical significance (ANOVA Table,  $\mathbf{p} < 0.005)$
- Only 49.5% of variance of dependent variable is able to explain by independent variables, while, remaining could be explained by factors outside of the scope of study. This value is generally considered a weak or low effect size.

#### HYPOTHESES TESTING

#### o Regression Analysis

Table 4-20 Coefficients<sup>a</sup>

		Unstandardized S Coefficients		Standardized Coefficients			Collinearity Statistics	
Model		в	Std. Error	Beta	t	Sig.	Tolerand e	VIF
1	(Constant)	1.167	.145		8.049	.000		
	Affect	.143	.026	.264	5.470	.000	.571	1.753
	Contributio n	.190	.029	.311	6.625	.000	.601	1.664
	Loyalty	.121	.030	.162	4.062	.000	.830	1.204
	Professiona I Respect	.204	.031	.248	6.550	.000	.923	1.084

a. Dependent Variable: q8me

Multicollinearity assumption is fulfilled where the VIF is lesser than 10.

• Contribution is the most dominant influence factor of organizational commitment in the retail sectors of Malaysia.



#### HYPOTHESES TESTIN (MV)

 $\circ$  H<sub>2</sub>: Generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.

0	N	lu	ltip	le	regr	essi	lon
---	---	----	------	----	------	------	-----

del Summ

	Table 4-25 ANOVA <sup>a</sup>							
ssion			Sum of		Mean			
	Model		Squares	df	Square	F	Sig.	
ary	1	Regressio	52.270	4	13.067	93.192	.000	
Std. Error of the		Residual	53.424	381	.140			
Estimate 27444	1	Total	105.694	385				
88 .37485	2	Regressio	52.287	5	10.457	74.406	.000	
nean, q4mean		Residual	53.407	380	.141			
nean námean Ane	1	Total	105.694	385				

tors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q6

b. Predictors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q5mean, q4mean c. Predictors: (Constant), q7mean, q6mean, q5mean, q4mean, Age

- R Square value is 0.495 which means the IV "LMX" accounts for 49.5% of the variability of organizational commitment.
- Reached statistical significance for Organizational commitment between Gen-X and Gen-Y. (p<0.005)

### HYPOTHESES TESTING (MV)

#### o One Way ANOVA

#### Table 4-27 ANOVA

		Table	4-Z7 /	ANOVA	۱.	
Table 4-26 Test of	q8mean					
Homogeneity of Variances		Sum of	đ	Mean	F	
Levene Statistic df1 df2 Sig.	Between Groups	.534	3	.178	.646	
.379 3 382 .768	Within Groups	105.161	382	.275		
	Total	105.694	385			

- · Generational Cohorts has significance difference between or within group of employees in the retail sector of Malaysia.
- · There is moderation effect between positive LMX and organizational commitment.

# HYPOTHESES TESTING SUMMARY

Hypotheses	Status
$\mathbf{H}_{1}$	Accepted
$H_{1a}$	Accepted
$\mathbf{H}_{1b}$	Accepted
H <sub>1c</sub>	Accepted
$\mathbf{H}_{1d}$	Accepted
$H_2$	Accepted

#### FINDINGS

- Positive LMX has a significant influence on organizational commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
  - As Ariani (2010) said, High quality LMX has greatly influence to the performance of employees and has also profoundly influence on organizational commitment.
  - According to Kessler (2013), LMX was one of the classical theories which supported leadership behaviours, it proved that individual-level outcomes were influenced by LMX quality which relationship between manager and employees, and the organizational commitment also usually occurs between manager and employees.
- <u>Contribution has the most significant influence on organizational</u> commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia, and other dimension has also influence on organizational commitment.
  - Aligned with findings from Kessler (2013), contribution was the most important dimension in the task-oriented LMX.
  - Arthur-Mensah and Zimmerman (2017) had forwarded the view that manager tended to provide high value, resource, information and attractive task to specific members who provided more contribution.
- Generation cohort has a moderating influence between positive LMX and organization commitment in the retail sector of Malaysia.
  - Due to the different experience on economic, social and historical events for target population (Farr-Wharton et al., 2012)
  - Manager should take the age and background of employees into account when providing
    organizational commitment (Lee, 2011).

#### **RECOMMENDATIONS & CONCLUSION**

- Organizations should emphasize on the particular dimensions of LMX to improve employees' commitment to the organization and need to consider the difference between gen-X and gen-Y (Day, 2014).
- Organizations should build a total reward structure to reward employees who has higher contribution (Kim, 2014). Through improving organizational commitment, desired working attitudes such as performance and organizational citizenship would be improved (Lim, 2015).

THANKS

# Appendix E: Turn-it-in Report

Fina	al project			
ORIGIN	ALITY REPORT			
9 SIMILA	% ARITY INDEX	3% INTERNET SOURCES	2% PUBLICATIONS	5% STUDENT PAPERS
PRIMAR	RY SOURCES			
1	Submitte Student Paper	d to INTI Interna	ational Univers	ity 3%
2	Maryam A Nishat Fa culture and satisfaction education of Busine Publication	Al-Sada, Bader aisal. "Influence nd leadership st on, commitmen nal sector in Qat ess, 2017	Al-Esmael, Mo of organizatior yle on employe t and motivation tar", EuroMed	hd. <b>1</b> % al ee on in the Journal
3	journal-a	rchieves8.webs.	com	<b>1</b> %
4	Submitte Student Paper	d to University o	of Newcastle	< <b>1</b> %
5	eprints.ut	t <b>m.my</b>		< <b>1</b> %
6	www.jgxy	v <mark>sx.net</mark>		< <b>1</b> %
7	Liden, R. "Multidim	C., and J. M. Ma ensionafity of L	aslyn. .eader-Membe	r <1%

# **INTI International University**

# FACULTY OF BUSINESS, COMMUNICATIONS AND LAW PROJECT PAPER LOG

This is an important document, which is to be handed in with your dissertation. This log will be taken

into consideration when awarding the final mark for the dissertation.

Student Name:	Bi Yanfei
Supervisor's Name:	Associate Professor Dr Lee Karling
Dissertation Topic:	
Positive Leader-Member Exchange (LM)	() and Organizational Commitment in the Retail
Sector of Malaysia	

# SECTION A. MONITORING STUDENT DISSERTATION PROCESS

The plan below is to be agreed between the student and supervisor and will be monitored against progress made at each session.

Activity	Milestone/Deliverable Date								
Activity	18/9	27/9	4/10	18/10	30/10	15/11	22/11	28/11	8/12
Submit									
the IRPP									
Finalise									
the									
Research									
Topic									
Chapter									
1									
Chapter									
2									
Chapter									
3									
Proposal									
Defence									
Data									
Collection									
Chapter									
4 – 5									
(draft									
version)									
Chapter									
4 - 5									
(final									
version)									
Final									
Project									
Presentati									
on Einel									
Final									
Submissio									
n									

#### SECTION B. RECORD OF MEETINGS

The expectation is that students will meet their supervisors up to seven times and these meetings should be recorded.

#### SECTION C. RECORD OF MEETINGS

The expectation is that students will meet their supervisors up to seven times and these meetings should be recorded.

Meeting 1 20 Date of Meeting wor DWD 20 Progress Made Commence Agreed Action Sel P Student Signature Bi Yanfei Supervisor'sSignature Meeting 2 Sec Date of Meeting Progress Made sens Cha on ner Dir D 2 OD Agreed Action NC Se Student Signature Supervisor's Signature Meeting 3 Date of Meeting slides F MAO PD Progress Made PD stides Enhance Agreed Action Yanfei Student Signature Bi Supervisor's Signature

Meeting 4 Date of Meeting PD )sea Progress Made MOC Questionnaines to send Agreed Action Yonfe Student Signature Bi Supervisor's Signature Meeting 5 20 8 Date of Meeting Questionnaine Sei Progress Made Enhance PD Agreed Action B: Youffei Student Signature Supervisor's Signature Meeting 6 8 Date of Meeting for repiew ionnaire seut Ques Progress Made unaine have EN С Agreed Action D ſ Student Signature Bi Supervisor's Signature

Meeting 7 30 20 Date of Meeting Finalised Questionnaire Progress Made collection Agreed Action commence Can dates Student Signature Bi Yenfei Supervisor's Signature Meeting 8 8 Date of Meeting Pilot collected Progress Made continue data collection Agreed Action Bi Ya fi Student Signature Supervisor's Signature Meeting 9 5 20 Date of Meeting Pilot Progress Made comp est. let all ٩đ Proceed wit rei Agreed Action Bi Yankei Student Signature Supervisor's 10 Signature

Meeting 10 Date of Meeting 22 No Revise 4 Chap Progress Made review again Sence Dr Agreed Action Bi You Student Signature Supervisor's Signature

Date of Meeting	28 11 18
Progress Made	Viva done
Agreed Action	Enhance according to
Student Signature	Bistanfei/
Supervisor's Signature	Anuling

Ieeting 12	(2)
Date of Meeting	6 Dec 2018
Progress Made	Enhance after viva
Agreed Action	Finalised based on feedback
Student Signature	Bi Yonfei VI / 1
Supervisor's Signature	haulun

#### Section D. Comments on Management of Project

(to be completed at the end of the dissertation process)

Student Comments

Lee for her guidance throughout the process of to be supervised on Dr. Lee as under her coaching. Thanks Dr Final project to be supervised on Dr. 1 Dr. Lee has to provide me feedback and questions. It's a great learning process for me.

Supervisor Comments the WORK CON 01 DU du Good OWD. tena vene CI 0

Signature of Student	Bi Yanfei	11111	Date 5/12/2018
Signature of Supervisor		Kullun	Date 6/12/18
Ethics Confirmed	single	Award	Date

11